

UNIVERSITI PUTRA MALAYSIA

SORET AND DUFOUR EFFECTS ON CONVECTIVE HEAT AND MASS TRANSFER OVER A STRETCHING / SHRINKING SURFACE

SHAHANAZ PARVIN

IPM 2022 9



SORET AND DUFOUR EFFECTS ON CONVECTIVE HEAT AND MASS TRANSFER OVER A STRETCHING / SHRINKING SURFACE



Thesis Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies, Universiti Putra Malaysia in Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

March 2022

COPYRIGHT

All material contained within the thesis, including without limitation text, logos, icons, photographs, and all other artwork, is copyright material of Universiti Putra Malaysia unless otherwise stated. Use may be made of any material contained within the thesis for non-commercial purposes from the copyright holder. Commercial use of material may only be made with the express, prior, written permission of Universiti Putra Malaysia.

Copyright © Universiti Putra Malaysia



Abstract of thesis presented to the Senate of Universiti Putra Malaysia in fulfilment of the requirement for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

SORET AND DUFOUR EFFECTS ON CONVECTIVE HEAT AND MASS TRANSFER OVER A STRETCHING / SHRINKING SURFACE

By

SHAHANAZ PARVIN

March 2022

Chairman: Siti Suzilliana Putri binti Mohamed Isa, PhDInstitute: Mathematical Research

Mathematical Modelling of convective flow, heat, and mass transfer over a stretching or shrinking surface is studied to show the effects of Soret-Dufour by considering different types of fluids (Newtonian, non-Newtonian and Hybrid nanofluid). The mathematical models that have been investigated are as follows: Two-dimensional model of doublediffusive MHD Casson and Maxwell fluid flow over an exponentially permeable shrinking sheet, two-dimensional model of hybrid nanofluid flow past an exponentially permeable shrinking or stretching sheet, three-dimensional model of double-diffusive MHD Newtonian fluid flow and heat transfer over an exponentially stretching or shrinking sheet and the two-dimensional model of triple diffusive Sodium Chloride and Sucrose water over a nonlinear permeable shrinking sheet. The mathematical model is formed by a set of partial differential equations such as continuity, momentum, energy, and concentration. Similarity transformation is applied to transform the partial differential equations into ordinary differential equations. The MATLAB bvp4c program is the main mathematical program that is used to obtain the final numerical solutions for the reduced ordinary differential equations. The numerical results for the skin friction coefficient, local Nusselt number, local Sherwood number, and the profiles of velocity, temperature, and concentration are presented via plots to analyze the impact of governing parameters (buoyancy ratio, shrinking/ stretching, suction, mixed convection, magnetic field, Brownian motion, thermophoresis parameter, radiation parameter, Prandtl number, Soret number, Dufour number, Schmidt number, Deborah number, Eckert number, Lewis number) in the model. The MATLAB bvp4c program is also implemented to develop stability analysis when dual numerical solutions exist. Positive eigenvalue shows that the solution is stable and physically reliable. On the other hand, the negative eigenvalue represents the unstable solution and is rejected. In the presence of dual solutions, the first solution is accepted as the stable solution and the second solution is unstable. It is found that the temperature of the fluid increases with the increment of the Dufour number while fluids concentration is inclined with increased Soret number. Besides, all the governed parameters affected the variations of the fluid flow, heat transfer, mass transfer, and the profiles of velocity, temperature, and concentration.

Abstrak tesis yang dikemukakan kepada Senat Universiti Putra Malyasia sebagai memenuhi keperluan untuk ijazah Doktor Falsafah

KESAN SORET DAN DUFOUR DALAM PEMINDAHAN HABA DAN JISIM TERHADAP PERMUKAAN MEREGANG / MENGECUT

Oleh

SHAHANAZ PARVIN

Mac 2022

Pengerusi: Siti Suzilliana Putri binti Mohamed Isa, PhDInstitut: Penyelidikan Matematik

Pemodelan matematik bagi aliran pemindahan haba dan jisim terhadap lapisan meregang untuk menunjukkan kesan Soret-Dufour mengecut dikaji atau dengan mempertimbangkan pelbagai jenis cecair (bendalir Newtonian, bendalir bukan-Newtonian, nanobendalir hibrid). Model matematik yang dikaji adalah: Model dua dimensi MHD dwiresapan aliran bendalir Casson dan Maxwell terhadap lapisan telap mengecut secara eksponen, model dua dimensi aliran nanobendalir hibrid merentasi lapisan telap meregang atau mengecut secara eksponen, model tiga dimensi MHD dwiresapan aliran bendalir Newtonian dan pemindahan haba terhadap lapisan telap meregang atau mengecut secara eksponen dan model dua dimensi triresapan Natrium klorida dan cecair Sukrosa merentasi lapisan telap mengecut secara tak linear. Model matematik dibentuk daripada set persamaan pembezaan separa iaitu keselanjaran, momentum, tenaga, dan kepekatan. Penjelmaan keserupaan diaplikasikan untuk mengubah persamaan pembezaan separa menjadi persamaan pembezaan biasa. Dalam kajian ini, program MATLAB bvp4c adalah program matematik utama yang digunakan untuk mendapatkan penyelesaian berangka bagi persamaan pembezaan biasa yang diturunkan. Keputusan berangka untuk pekali geseran kulit, nombor Nusselt setempat, nombor Sherwood setempat, dan profil halaju, suhu dan kepekatan dibentangkan melalui graf untuk menganalisis kesan parameter (nisbah daya apungan, regangan/kecutan, sedutan, olakan campuran, medan magnet, gerakan Brown, parameter termoforesis, parameter radiasi, nombor Prandtl, nombor Soret, nombor Dufour, nombor Schmidt, nombor Deborah, nombor Eckert, nombor Lewis) yang terdapat di dalam model. Program MATLAB bvp4c juga dilaksanakan untuk membangunkan analisis kestabilan apabila dua penyelesaian berangka wujud. Nilai eigen positif menunjukkan bahawa penyelesaiannya stabil dan boleh dipercayai secara fizikal. Sebaliknya, nilai eigen negatif mewakili penyelesaian yang tidak stabil dan ditolak. Dengan kehadiran dual penyelesaian, penyelesaian pertama diterima sebagai penyelesaian stabil dan penyelesaian kedua tidak stabil. Didapati bahawa suhu bendalir meningkat dengan penambahan nombor Dufour manakala kepekatan cecair meningkat dengan peningkatan

nombor Soret. Selain itu, semua parameter yang menakluk mempengaruhi variasi aliran bendalir, pemindahan haba, pemindahan jisim, dan profil halaju, suhu, dan kepekatan.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Firstly, I would like to thank ALLAH Subhanu wa Tawala, the Most Gracious and Most Merciful for His numerous bounties on me, especially the opportunity and ability to complete the thesis. I would like to take this opportunity to express my gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Siti Suzilliana Putri Bt. Mohamed Isa for all the time, guidance, and motivation she has given me. I also would like to thank my co-supervisors, Dr. Fadzilah Bt Md Ali and Professor Norihan Bt Md Arifin for their encouragement, insightful comments and suggestions. I am sincerely thankful for having a chance to meet wonderful people and professionals, students, and administrative people at the Institute of Mathematical Research (INSPEM) who provided kind cooperation and encouragement which helped me complete this project. Also, I am grateful for the assistance, which I received from many researchers, technicians, and staff at the Department of Mathematical Institute.

Lastly, many thanks to my parents and siblings for all their support and inspiration throughout my entire life and education. I would also like to thank my husband and my kids for all their support and for helping me in every way possible to finish my Ph.D. study.

This thesis was submitted to the Senate of the Universiti Putra Malaysia and has been accepted as fulfillment of the requirement for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy. The members of the Supervisory Committee were as follows:

Siti Suzilliana Putri binti Mohamed Isa, PhD

Senior Lecturer Centre of Foundation Studies for Agricultural Science Universiti Putra Malaysia (Chairman)

Fadzilah binti Md Ali, PhD

Senior Lecturer Faculty of Science Universiti Putra Malaysia (Member)

Norihan binti Md Arifin, PhD

Professor Faculty of Science Universiti Putra Malaysia (Member)

ZALILAH MOHD SHARIFF, PhD

Professor and Dean School of Graduate Studies Universiti Putra Malaysia

Date: 21 July 2022

Declaration by Members of Supervisory Committee

This is to confirm that:

- the research conducted and the writing of this thesis was under our supervision;
- supervision responsibilities as stated in the Universiti Putra Malaysia (Graduate Studies) Rules 2003 (Revision 2012-2013) are adhered to.

Signature: Name of Chairman	
Committee:	Dr. Siti Suzilliana Putri hinti Mohamed Isa
Signature:	
Name of Member	
of Supervisory	
Committee:	Dr. Fadzilah binti Md Ali
Signature:	
Name of Member of Supervisory	
Committee:	Professor Dr. Norihan binti Md Arifin

TABLE OF CONTENTS

			8-
ABSTRA	АСТ		i
ABSTRA	4 <i>K</i>		ii
ACKNO	WLEDG	EMENTS	iv
APPRO	VAL		v
DECLA	RATION		vii
LIST O	FTABLE	s	viii
LISTO	FFICUR	FS	viv
LISTO	F ARRRF	VIATIONS	vvi
	TADDRE	VIATIONS	ллі
СНАРТ	ER		
1	INTR	ODUCTION	1
	1.1	Fluid Dynamics	1
	1.2	Boundary Layer Flow	1
	1.3	Heat Transfer	2
	1.4	Mass Transfer	4
	1.5	Double Diffusive Convection	4
	1.6	Triple Diffusive Convection	5
	1.7	Stream Function	5
	1.8	Different Types of Fluid	6
		1.8.1 Newtonian Fluid	6
		1.8.2 Non-Newtonian Fluid	6
		1.8.3 Nanofluid	7
		1.8.4 Hybrid Nanofluid	7
	1.9	Classification of Fluid Flow	8
		1.9.1 Viscous Fluid Flow	8
		1.9.2 Compressible and Incompressible Flow	9
		1.9.3 Magnetohydrodynamics (MHD) Flow	9
		1.9.4 Steady and Unsteady Flow	9
		1.9.5 Stretching and Shrinking Sheet Flow	9
	1.10	Dimensionless number	10
	1.11	Parameters Associated with Mathematical Formulation	11
	1.12	Problem Statement	13
	1.13	Objectives of Research	13
	1.14	Scope of Research	14
	1.15	Outline of the Thesis	14
2	ТТТБ	PATHER DEVIEW	17
-	2.1	Introduction	17
	$\frac{2.1}{2.2}$	Soret and Dufour Effect in Two or Three Dimensional	1/
	<i></i>	Newtonian Fluid	17
	23	Soret and Dufour Effects in Non- Newtonian Fluid	10
	2.5	2.3.1 Double Diffusive convection in Casson Fluid	19
		2.3.1 Double Diffusive convection in Casson Fluid 2.3.2 Viscoelastic Maxwell Fluid with shrinking or	19
		2.3.2 viscoelastic iviaxwell fluid with shiftikilig of	21
		Successing sheet	<i>∠</i> 1

6

	2.3.3 Copper Alumina Hybrid Nanofluid	22
2.4	Triple Diffusive Non-Newtonian Fluid	24
2.5	Stability Analysis for Dual Numerical Solutions	25
METH	ODOLOGY	27
3.1	Introduction	27
3.2	The Two-Dimensional Double-Diffusive Model of	
	Newtonian Fluid Flow, Heat, and Mass Transfer Over a	
	Stretching or Shrinking Sheet	27
	3.2.1 Governing Equations	27
	3.2.2 Boundary Layer Approximation	30
	3.2.3 Similarity Transformation	34
	3.2.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt	
	Number, Local Sherwood Number	40
	3.2.5 Stability Analysis	42
3.3	The Three-Dimensional Double-Diffusive Model of	
	Newtonian Fluid Flow, Heat, and Mass Transfer Over a	
	Stretching or Shrinking Sheet	52
	3.3.1 Governing Equations	52
	3.3.2 Boundary Conditions	53
	3.3.3 Similarity Transformation	54
	3.3.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt	
	Number, Local Sherwood Number	61
3.4	The Two-Dimensional Triple Diffusive Model	
	of Boundary Laver Flow, Heat, and Mass Transfer Over	
	a Stretching or Shrinking Sheet	64
	3.4.1 Governing Equations	64
	3.4.2 Boundary Conditions	65
	3.4.3 Similarity Transformation	65
	3.4.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt	00
	Number, Local Sherwood Number	72
3.5	Numerical Computation: byp4c Function	74
0.0	3.5.1 Code A and Code B	75
	3.5.2 Code C and Code D	76
		70
THE IN	NCLINED FACTORS OF MAGNETIC FIELD AND	
SHRIN	KING SHEET IN CASSON FLUID FLOW, HEAT,	
AND M	ASS TRANSFER	78
4.1	Introduction	78
4.2	Problem Formulation	78
	4.2.1 Mathematical Model	78
	4.2.2 Stability analysis	80
4.3	Results and Discussion	81
	4.3.1 Verification of Numerical Accuracy	81
	4.3.2 Selection of a Physically Reliable Solution	82
	4.3.3 Variation in the Profiles of Velocity,	
	Temperature, and Concentration	83
	4.3.4 Variation in the Skin Friction Coefficient, Local	
	Nusselt Number, and Local Sherwood Number	89
4.4	Conclusion	97

х

5	NUMERICAL TREATMENT OF 2D-MAGNETO DOUBLE- DIFFUSIVE CONVECTION FLOW OF MAXWELL	
	NANOFLUID WITH SORET-DUFOUR EFFECT	98
	5.1 Introduction	98
	5.2 Problem Formulation	98
	5.2.1 Mathematical Model	98
	5.2.2 Stability Analysis	100
	5.3 Results and Discussion	102
	5.3.1 Verification of Numerical Accuracy	103
	5.3.2 Selection of a Physically Reliable Solution	103
	5.3.3 Velocity Profile	104
	5.3.4 Temperature Profile	108
	5.3.5 Concentration Profile	109
	5.3.6 Skin Friction Coefficient	116
	5.3.7 Local Nusselt Number	116
	5.3.8 Local Sherwood Number	121
	5.4 Conclusion	124
6	SORET AND DUFOUR EFFECTS ON THE FLOW OF WATER-BASED HYBRID NANOFLUID WITH NANO- BADICLES OF ALLIMINA AND COPPER	125
	6.1 Introduction	125
	6.2 Problem Formulation	125
	6.2 Mathematical Model	125
	6.2.2 Skin Eriction Coefficient Local Nusselt	125
	Number, Local Sherwood Number	128
	6.2.3 Stability Analysis	129
	6.3 Results and Discussion	130
	6.3.1 Verification of Numerical Accuracy	130
	6.3.2 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt	
	Number, Local Sherwood Number Profiles	131
	6.3.3 Velocity Profile	138
	6.3.4 Temperature Profile	140
	6.3.5 Concentration Profile	144
	6.3.6 Selection of a Physically Reliable Solution	147
	6.4 Conclusion	148
7	THREE-DIMENSIONAL MODEL OF NEWTONIAN	
	FLUID FLOW AND HEAT TRANSFER OVER AN	
	EXPONENTIALLY STRETCHING OR SHRINKING	
	PLANE WITH SORET- DUFOUR EFFECT	149
	7.1 Introduction	149
	7.2 Mathematical Formulation	149
	7.3 Results and Discussion	150
	7.3.1 Verification of Numerical Accuracy	150
	7.3.2 Velocity Profiles	151
	7 3 3 Temperature Profiles	152
	734 Concentration Profiles	152
	7.3.5 Skin Friction Coefficient	160

xi

Number167.4Conclusion168THE TWO-DIMENSIONAL TRIPLE DIFFUSIVE MODEL OF BOUNDARY LAYER FLOW, HEAT, AND MASS TRANSFER OVER A SHRINKING SHEET168.1Introduction168.2Mathematical Formulation168.3Results and Discussion168.3.1Velocity Profiles168.3.2Temperature Profiles168.3.3Concentration Profiles168.3.4Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt Number, and Local Sherwood Number Profiles179CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION179.1Conclusion179.2Future Research18APPENDICES18BIODATA OF STUDENT LIST OF PUBLICATIONS26			7.3.6 Local Nusselt Number and Local Sherwood	
7.4Conclusion16.8THE TWO-DIMENSIONAL TRIPLE DIFFUSIVE MODEL OF BOUNDARY LAYER FLOW, HEAT, AND MASS TRANSFER OVER A SHRINKING SHEET168.1Introduction168.2Mathematical Formulation168.3Results and Discussion168.3Results and Discussion168.3.1Velocity Profiles168.3.2Temperature Profiles168.3.3Concentration Profiles178.4Conclusion179CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION179.1Conclusion179.2Future Research18APPENDICES19BIODATA OF STUDENT UST26			Number	163
 8 THE TWO-DIMENSIONAL TRIPLE DIFFUSIVE MODEL OF BOUNDARY LAYER FLOW, HEAT, AND MASS TRANSFER OVER A SHRINKING SHEET 8.1 Introduction 8.2 Mathematical Formulation 8.3 Results and Discussion 8.3.1 Velocity Profiles 8.3.2 Temperature Profiles 8.3.3 Concentration Profiles 8.3.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt Number, and Local Sherwood Number Profiles 8.4 Conclusion 9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 9.1 Conclusion 9.2 Future Research 174 9.2 Future Research 188 APPENDICES BIODATA OF STUDENT LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 		7.4	Conclusion	165
of BOUNDARY LAYER FLOW, HEAT, AND MASS TRANSFER OVER A SHRINKING SHEET 16 8.1 Introduction 16 8.2 Mathematical Formulation 16 8.3 Results and Discussion 16 8.3 Results and Discussion 16 8.3.1 Velocity Profiles 16 8.3.2 Temperature Profiles 16 8.3.3 Concentration Profiles 17 8.3.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt 17 Number, and Local Sherwood Number Profiles 17 8.4 Conclusion 17 9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 17 9.1 Conclusion 17 9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES 18 APPENDICES 19 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26	8	THF	TWO-DIMENSIONAL TRIPLE DIFFUSIVE MODEL	
TRANSFER OVER A SHRINKING SHEET 16 8.1 Introduction 16 8.2 Mathematical Formulation 16 8.3 Results and Discussion 16 8.3 Results and Discussion 16 8.3.1 Velocity Profiles 16 8.3.2 Temperature Profiles 16 8.3.3 Concentration Profiles 17 8.3.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt Number, and Local Sherwood Number Profiles 17 8.4 Conclusion 17 9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 17 9.1 Conclusion 17 9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES 18 APPENDICES 19 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26	0	OF B	OUNDARY LAYER FLOW HEAT AND MASS	
8.1 Introduction 16 8.1 Introduction 16 8.2 Mathematical Formulation 16 8.3 Results and Discussion 16 8.3.1 Velocity Profiles 16 8.3.2 Temperature Profiles 16 8.3.3 Concentration Profiles 17 8.3.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt Number, and Local Sherwood Number Profiles 17 8.4 Conclusion 17 9.1 Conclusion 17 9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES 18 APPENDICES 19 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26		TRAN	NSFER OVER A SHRINKING SHEET	166
8.2 Mathematical Formulation 16 8.2 Mathematical Formulation 16 8.3 Results and Discussion 16 8.3.1 Velocity Profiles 16 8.3.2 Temperature Profiles 16 8.3.3 Concentration Profiles 17 8.3.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt 17 Number, and Local Sherwood Number Profiles 17 8.4 Conclusion 17 9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 17 9.1 Conclusion 17 9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES 18 APPENDICES 19 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26		81	Introduction	166
8.3 Results and Discussion 16 8.3 Results and Discussion 16 8.3.1 Velocity Profiles 16 8.3.2 Temperature Profiles 16 8.3.3 Concentration Profiles 16 8.3.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt 17 8.4 Conclusion 17 9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 17 9.1 Conclusion 17 9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES 18 APPENDICES 19 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26		8.2	Mathematical Formulation	166
8.3.1 Velocity Profiles 16 8.3.2 Temperature Profiles 16 8.3.3 Concentration Profiles 17 8.3.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt 17 Number, and Local Sherwood Number Profiles 17 8.4 Conclusion 17 9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 17 9.1 Conclusion 17 9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES 18 APPENDICES 19 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26		8.3	Results and Discussion	166
8.3.2 Temperature Profiles 16 8.3.3 Concentration Profiles 17 8.3.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt 17 Number, and Local Sherwood Number Profiles 17 9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 17 9.1 Conclusion 17 9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES 18 APPENDICES 19 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26		0.0	8.3.1 Velocity Profiles	167
8.3.3 Concentration Profiles 17 8.3.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt 17 Number, and Local Sherwood Number Profiles 17 9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 17 9.1 Conclusion 17 9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES 18 APPENDICES 19 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26			8.3.2 Temperature Profiles	169
8.3.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt Number, and Local Sherwood Number Profiles 17 8.4 Conclusion 17 9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 17 9.1 Conclusion 17 9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES 18 APPENDICES 19 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26			8.3.3 Concentration Profiles	170
Number, and Local Sherwood Number Profiles 17. 8.4 Conclusion 17. 9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 17. 9.1 Conclusion 17. 9.2 Future Research 17. REFERENCES APPENDICES 19. BIODATA OF STUDENT 26. LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26.			8.3.4 Skin Friction Coefficient, Local Nusselt	110
8.4 Conclusion 17 9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 17 9.1 Conclusion 17 9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES APPENDICES 18 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26			Number, and Local Sherwood Number Profiles	175
9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 17 9.1 Conclusion 17 9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES APPENDICES 19 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26		8.4	Conclusion	177
9 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION 17 9.1 Conclusion 17 9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES 18 APPENDICES 19 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26	0	CON	CLUSION AND DECOMMENDATION	179
9.1 Conclusion 177 9.2 Future Research 177 REFERENCES 180 APPENDICES 194 BIODATA OF STUDENT 266 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 266	9		Conducion	170
9.2 Future Research 17 REFERENCES 18 APPENDICES 19 BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26		9.1	Euture Descerch	170
REFERENCES18APPENDICES19BIODATA OF STUDENT26LIST OF PUBLICATIONS26		9.2	Future Research	179
APPENDICES 19- BIODATA OF STUDENT 26- LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26-	REF	ERENCE	ES	180
BIODATA OF STUDENT 26 LIST OF PUBLICATIONS 26	APP	ENDICE	S	194
LIST OF PUBLICATIONS	BIOI	DATA OI	F STUDENT	260
	LIST	OF PUB	BLICATIONS	261

LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
3.1	Analysis of order of magnitude for the momentum equation	31
3.2	Analysis of order of magnitude for temperature equation	32
3.3	Analysis of order of magnitude for concentration equation	33
3.4	List of governing parameters	39
3.5	List of Governing Parameters	60
3.6	List of Governing Parameters	70
4.1	Comparison between the wall temperature gradient $-\theta'(0)$ for $\omega = 1000000$, $\Pr = 1$, and $H = Ri = Sc = Sr = Db = N = \chi = \zeta = 0$	82
5.1	List of governing parameters	100
5.2	Local Nusselt number against S, β , λ when $Nb=0.8$, $M=0.0$, $N=Ri=Pr=Le=1.0$, $Sr=0.2$, $\delta = 2.0$, $Nt=0.1$, $Db=0.1$	103
6.1	The thermophysical properties of hybrid nanofluid	127
6.2	Thermophysical properties of fluid and Nanoparticles	128
6.3	Values of $f''(0)$ against various values of suction parameter S when $Sr=Db=Ec=Sc=0.0$, $Pr=6.2$, $\varphi_1 = \varphi_2 = 0$ (regular fluid) and $\lambda = 1$ (stretching case)	131
7.1	The comparison of the wall-temperature gradient $\theta'(0)$ for various Pr values for the two-dimensional model, subjected to the zero parameters (except Pr and λ)	150

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure		Page
1.1	Profile of a boundary layer	2
1.2	Profile of heat transfer	3
1.3	Profile of mass transfer	4
1.4	Stream function in a uniform flow	5
1.5	The Maxwell model	7
1.6	Hybrid nanofluid	8
3.1	Schematic diagram of the model problem	29
3.2	Schematic diagram of the model problem	54
4.1	Schematic diagram of the model problem	79
4.2	Graph of the smallest eigenvalue for different values of <i>Ri</i>	82
4.3	The graph of skin friction coefficient against λ for $H=0.035$	83
4.4	The impact of shrinking parameter on the profiles of Velocity	84
4.5	The impact of shrinking parameter on the profiles of Temperature	85
4.6	The impact of shrinking parameter on the profiles of Concentration	85
4.7	The impact of the opposing flow parameter on the profiles of velocity	86
4.8	The impact of the opposing flow parameter on the profiles of temperature	87
4.9	The impact of the opposing flow parameter on the profiles of concentration	87
4.10	The impact of the buoyancy ratio parameter on the profiles of velocity	88
4.11	The impact of the buoyancy ratio parameter on the profiles of temperature	88

- 4.12 The impact of the buoyancy ratio parameter on the profiles of concentration
- 4.13 The graph of skin friction coefficient $C_f \sqrt{2 \operatorname{Re}_x} \exp(-3X/2)$ against the shrinking parameter λ for various values of the Dufour and Soret number for the (a) first solution and (b) second solution
- 4.14 The impact of the buoyancy ratio parameter N on the skin friction coefficient $C_f \sqrt{2 \text{Re}_x} \exp(-3X/2)$ for the various values of the opposing flow parameter *Ri* and when $\lambda = -0.4$ for the (a) first solution and (b) second solution
- 4.15 The graph of the Local Nusselt number $Nu_x\sqrt{2/\text{Re}_x}\exp(-X/2)$, against the shrinking parameter λ for various values of the Dufour and Soret number for the (a) first solution and (b) second solution
- 4.16 The impact of the buoyancy ratio parameter N on the local Nusselt number $Nu_x \sqrt{2/\text{Re}_x} \exp(-X/2)$, for the various values of the opposing flow parameter *Ri* and when $\lambda = -0.4$ for the (a) first solution and (b) second solution
- 4.17 The graph of the Local Sherwood number $Sh_x\sqrt{2/\text{Re}_x}\exp(-X/2)$, against the shrinking parameter λ for various values of the Dufour and Soret number for the (a) first solution and (b) second solution
- 4.18 The impact of the buoyancy ratio parameter N on the local Sherwood number $Sh_x\sqrt{2/\text{Re}_x}\exp(-X/2)$, for the various values of the opposing flow parameter Ri and when $\lambda = -0.4$ for the (a) first solution and (b) second solution

5.1Schematic Diagram of Formulated Fluid Model 99 5.2 Graph of the smallest eigenvalue for different values of λ 104 5.3 The graph of skin friction coefficient against Suction Parameter S for different values of mixed convection parameter Ri 105 5.4 Velocity profile for different values of magnetic field parameter H 106 5.5 Velocity profile for different values of buoyancy ratio parameter N 107

- 5.6 Velocity profile for different values of Deborah number β 107
- 5.7 Velocity profile for different values of suction parameter *S* 108

89

91

92

93



95

95

96

5.8	Temperature profile for different values of thermophoresis parameter Nt	110
5.9	Temperature profile for different values of Brownian parameter Nb	111
5.10	Temperature profile for different values of Lewis number Le	111
5.11	Temperature profile for different values of Prandtl number Pr	112
5.12	Temperature profile for different values of Soret number Sr	112
5.13	Temperature profile for different values of Dufour number <i>Db</i>	113
5.14	Concentration profile for different values of thermophoresis parameter <i>Nt</i>	113
5.15	Concentration profile for different values of Brownian parameter Nb	114
5.16	Concentration profile for different values of Lewis number Le	114
5.17	Concentration profile for different values of Prandtl number <i>Pr</i>	115
5.18	Concentration profile for different values of Soret number Sr	115
5.19	Concentration profile for different values of Dufour number <i>Db</i>	116
5.20	The graph of skin friction coefficient against suction parameter S for different values of mixed convection parameter <i>Ri</i>	117
5.21	The graph of skin friction coefficient against magnetic field parameter H for different values of shrinking parameter λ	118
5.22	The graph of Local Nusselt number against thermophoresis parameter <i>Nt</i> for different values of Brownian motion parameter <i>Nb</i>	119
5.23	The graph of Local Nusselt number against Lewis number Le for different values of Prandtl number Pr	119
5.24	The graph of Local Nusselt number against Soret number Sr for different values of Dufour number Db (a) First solution (b) Second solution	120
5.25	The graph of Local Sherwood number against thermophoresis parameter <i>Nt</i> for different values of Brownian motion parameter <i>Nb</i>	122
5.26	The graph of Local Sherwood number against Lewis number <i>Le</i> for different values of Prandtl number <i>Pr</i>	122

5.27	The graph of Local Sherwood number against Soret number Sr for different values of Dufour number Db (a) First solution (b) Second solution	123
6.1	Physical model and coordinate system	126
6.2	Effect of φ_2 and S on the skin friction coefficient	132
6.3	Effect of φ_2 and S on local Nusselt number	132
6.4	Effect of φ_2 and <i>S</i> on local Sherwood number	133
6.5	Effect of φ_2 and λ on the skin friction coefficient	134
6.6	Effect of φ_2 and λ on local Nusselt number	134
6.7	Effect of φ_2 and λ on local Sherwood number	135
6.8	Effect of λ and <i>Sr</i> on local Nusselt number	136
6.9	Effect of λ and Sr on local Sherwood number	136
6.10	Effect of <i>Db</i> and <i>Sr</i> on local Nusselt number	137
6.11	Effect of <i>Db</i> and <i>Sr</i> on local Sherwood number	138
6.12	Velocity profiles $f'(\eta)$ for various values of φ_1	139
6.13	Velocity profiles $f'(\eta)$ for various values of φ_2	139
6.14	Velocity profiles $f'(\eta)$ for various values of S	140
6.15	Temperature profiles $\theta(\eta)$ for various values of φ_1 .	141
6.16	Temperature profiles $\theta(\eta)$ for various values of φ_2 .	141
6.17	Temperature profiles $ heta(\eta)$ for various values of <i>Db</i>	142
6.18	Temperature profiles $\theta(\eta)$ for various values of <i>Ec</i>	142
6.19	Temperature profiles $\theta(\eta)$ for various values of <i>Pr</i>	143

6.20	Temperature profiles $\theta(\eta)$ for various values of <i>Sc</i>	143
6.21	Temperature profiles $\theta(\eta)$ for various values of <i>Sr</i>	144
6.22	Concentration profiles $\phi(\eta)$ for various values of φ_1 .	145
6.23	Concentration profiles $\phi(\eta)$ for various values of φ_2	145
6.24	Concentration profiles $\phi(\eta)$ for various values of <i>Sr</i>	146
6.25	Concentration profiles $\phi(\eta)$ for various values of Sc	146
6.26	Graph of the smallest eigenvalue for different values of $\lambda < 0$	147
7.1	Velocity profiles for (a) horizontal component $f'(\eta)$, (b) vertical component $h'(\eta)$ for various values of magnetic field parameter H	153
7.2	Velocity profiles for (a) horizontal component $f'(\eta)$, (b) vertical component $h'(\eta)$ for various values of mixed convection parameter	
	Ri	154
7.3	Velocity profiles for (a) horizontal component $f'(\eta)$, (b) vertical component $h'(\eta)$ for various values of buoyancy ratio N	155
7.4	Velocity profiles for (a) horizontal component $f'(\eta)$, (b) vertical	
	component $h'(\eta)$ for various values of shrinking or stretching parameter λ	156
7.5	Temperature profiles $\theta(\eta)$ for various values of Soret number <i>Sr</i>	157
7.6	Temperature profiles $\theta(\eta)$ for various values of Dufour number <i>Db</i>	157
7.7	Temperature profiles $\theta(\eta)$ for various values of Prandtl number <i>Pr</i>	158
7.8	Concentration profiles $\phi(\eta)$ for various values of Soret number <i>Sr</i>	158
7.9	Concentration profiles $\phi(\eta)$ for various values of Dufour number D	159

7.10	Concentration profiles $\phi(\eta)$ for various values of Schmidt number S	159
7.11	Skin friction coefficient in (a) horizontal component, (b) vertical component against shrinking or stretching parameter λ for different values of magnetic field parameter <i>H</i>	161
7.12	Skin friction coefficient in (a) horizontal component, (b) vertical component against mixed convection parameter Ri , for different values of buoyancy ratio N	162
7.13	Local Nusselt number against stretching parameter, λ for different values of Prandtl number <i>Pr</i>	163
7.14	Local Nusselt number against Dufour number <i>Db</i> for different values of Soret number <i>Sr</i>	164
7.15	Local Sherwood number against shrinking or stretching parameter λ for different values of Schmidt number <i>Sc</i>	164
7.16	Local Sherwood number against Soret number <i>Sr</i> for different values of Dufour number <i>Db</i>	165
8.1	Velocity profile for different N_1	168
8.2	Velocity profile for different N_2 .	168
8.3	Velocity profile for different <i>Pr</i>	169
8.4	Temperature profile for different <i>Db</i> ₁	170
8.5	Temperature profile for different <i>Db</i> ₂ .	171
8.6	Temperature profile for different <i>Nt</i>	171
8.7	Temperature profile for different θ_{w} .	172
8.8	Temperature profile for different <i>Rd</i>	172
8.9	Concentration profile for different Sc_1	173
8.10	Concentration profile for different Sc_2	173
8.11	Concentration profile for different Sr_1 .	174
8.12	Concentration profile for different Sr_2	174

8.13	Skin friction coefficient versus N_1 for different N_2	175
8.14	Local Nusselt number versus Db_1 for different Db_2	176
8.15	Local Sherwood number versus Sc_1 for different Sr_1 .	176
8.16	Local Sherwood number versus Sc_{2} for different Sr_{2} .	177



G

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Roman Letters

a, A	Positive constant
Al_2O_3	Alumina
B_0	Uniform strength of magnetic field
С	Concentration of the fluid
C_0	Reference concentration of shrinking/stretching sheet
$C_{12}H_{22}O_{11}$	Sucrose
C_{f}	Skin friction coefficient
C_{fx}, C_{fy}	Skin friction coefficient along x and y -direction
C _{fl}	Specific heat coefficient of fluid
C_p	Specific heat at constant pressure
C _s	Concentration susceptibility
<i>C</i> _w	Concentration of the fluid near to the plate
C_{∞}	Concentration of the fluid in the free stream
Cu	Copper
D	Mass diffusivity
Db	Dufour number
D_B	Brownian motion coefficient
D_{CT}	Soret type of diffusivity

	D_T	Thermophoretic diffusion coefficient
	D_{TC}	Dufour type of diffusivity
	Ec	Ecart number
	f , h	Non-dimensional stream function
	g	Acceleration due to gravity
	Gr_x	Thermal Grashof number
	Н	Magnetic field parameter
	k	Thermal conductivity
	k^*	Coefficient of mean absorption
	K	Permeability constant
	K _T	Thermal diffusion ratio
L	L	Characteristic length of the plate
	Le	Lewis number
	Ν	Buoyancy ratio
	NaCl	Sodium Chloride
	Nb	Brownian motion parameter
	Nt	Thermophoresis parameter
	Nu _x	Local Nusselt number
	Pr	Prandtl number
	q_r	Rediative heat flux
	q_{w}	Heat transfer rate at the surface flux at the wall
	q_m	Mass transfer rate at the surface flux at the wall

Ra_x	Rayleigh's number
Rd	Radiation parameter
$\operatorname{Re}_{x}, \operatorname{Re}_{y}$	Reynolds number along <i>x</i> and <i>y</i> -direction
Ri	Mixed convection parameter
$\mathbf{R} \mathbf{i}_x, \mathbf{R} \mathbf{i}_y$	Mixed convection parameter along <i>x</i> and <i>y</i> -direction
S	Suction parameter
Sc	Schmidt number
Sh _x	Local Sherwood number
Sr	Soret number
t	Time
Т	Temperature of the fluid
T_0	Reference temperature of shrinking/stretching sheet
T_m	Mean fluid temperature
T _w	Temperature of the fluid near to the plate
T_{∞}	Temperature of the fluid in the free stream
$u_w(x)$	Velocity of the sheet
$u_w(x,y)$	Fluid velocity along the <i>x</i> -axis.
$v_w(x), W(x, y)$	Wall mass suction velocity
${U}_{0}$, ${V}_{0}$	Constant value
<i>u,v, w</i>	Velocity components along <i>x</i> , <i>y</i> , and <i>z</i> -axis
<i>x, y, z</i>	Cartesian coordinate system

Greek Symbols

	α	Thermal diffusivity
	β	Deborah number
	β_C	Coefficient of solutal expansions
	β_T	Coefficient of thermal expansion
	γ	Smallest eigenvalue
	δ	Porosity parameter
	ϕ	Dimensionless concentration
	φ_1	Volume fraction of Alumina nanoparticles
	φ_2	Volume fraction of Copper nanoparticles
	Ψ	Stream function
	η	Boundary layer thickness
	μ	Fluid viscosity
	υ	Kinematic viscosity
	τ	Dimensionless time variable
	τ	Shear rate at the surface
	$ au_{zx}, au_{zy}$	Wall shear stress along <i>x</i> and <i>y</i> -direction
	λ	Shrinking/Stretching parameter
	λ_r	Fluid relaxation time
	θ	Dimensionless temperature

$ heta_w$	Temperature ratio parameter
ρ	Fluid density
$ ho_\infty$	Density of the fluid far from the wall
$ ho C_P$	Volumetric heat capacity
σ	Electrical conductivity
σ^{*}	Stefan-Boltzmann constant
3	The ratio of effective heat capacity
X	Inclination angle from the y-axis
ω	Casson parameter
ζ	Inclination angle from the sheet

Subscripts

6

w	Location at the shrinking sheet
00	Location far from the shrinking sheet
f	Fluid
nf	Nanofluid
hnf	Hybrid nanofluid
nl	Solid component for the first nanofluid
<i>n</i> 2	Solid component for the second nanofluid
c	Critical point
0	Reference value
1	Sodium Chloride
2	Sucrose

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Fluid Dynamics

As stated by the American Heritage Dictionary, fluid dynamics is "a branch of practical science concerned with the flow of liquids and gases", and it is extended as a subdiscipline of fluid mechanics. Mechanics is the eldest physical science that studies the interactions of forces on both inactive and moving objects. Statics is the subdivision of mechanics concerned with bodies at rest, while dynamics is concerned with bodies in motion. Fluid mechanics is a branch of science and it studies the behavior of fluids at rest and in motion, as well as their connections with solids or other fluids at the boundaries. Rouse and Ince (1957) and Tokaty (1971) provide excellent histories of fluid dynamics. By applying the particular case, motion with zero velocity that refers to fluids at rest, fluid mechanics can be referred to as fluid dynamics.

Fluid dynamics are separated into various branches as well. Among them, hydrodynamics is the study of the movement of essentially incompressible fluids (for example, liquids, particularly water, and gases moving at low speeds). Some other focused branches are hydraulics, Gas dynamics, aerodynamics, meteorology, oceanography, and hydrology. Hydraulics explains the liquid flows inside pipes and exposed channels while the fluids flow with large density changes. For instance, gases flowing through nozzles at high speeds are dealt with gas dynamics. On the other hand, aerodynamics is related to the flow of gases (particularly air) above rockets, automobiles, and, aircraft, etc. at low or high speeds, and meteorology, hydrology, and oceanography are involved with natural flows of fluid (Cengel, and Cimbala, 2010).

1.2 Boundary Layer Flow

Boundary layer flow talks about a thin layer of viscous fluid adjoining with a solid moving surface where the velocity differs from zero (at the wall) to the velocity at the boundary. In 1904, Luding Prandtl established the notion of boundary layer flow, which revolutionized fluid dynamics knowledge and analysis. The core idea recommended by Prandtl is that fluid flow can be separated into two portions: (a) inviscid flow which occurs in the main area, (b) the thin layer next to the solid surface named as the boundary layer. Following the above idea of Prandtl, by applying the boundary layer conception the Navier-Stokes equations can be simplified. He stated that the impact of viscosity on fluid flow is more significant for higher Reynolds numbers, Re>>1.





1.3 Heat Transfer

Heat transfer is the movement of energy between a boundary layer system and its surroundings as a result of a temperature differential. Heat transportation from higher to lower temperature happen until it reaches the same temperature which is referred to as thermal equilibrium. Following Fourier's law, heat flux can be defined as

$$q = -k \frac{\partial T}{\partial n}$$
, where

k = Thermal conductivity Coefficient,	q = Heat flux,
n = Normal to the solid surface,	T = Temperature.

The negative indication implies that the heat flow is causing the temperature to drop. Conduction, convection, and radiation are the three ways of heat transport (Figure 1.2).

- **Conduction:** The transfer of heat between two solid bodies by conduction, also known as diffusion, occurs when they come into direct touch. The heat burners on a stove, for example, will transmit heat to the bottom of a pot, and the pot will then conduct heat to its substances.
- **Convection:** The transmission of heat between the liquid and the solid surface is known as convection. Convection can happen in three ways such as natural, forced, and mixed convection.

- **Natural Convection:** Natural or free convection arises when fluid motion is affected by buoyancy forces that happen due to disparities of temperature in the fluid. The fluid's motion isn't controlled by external or internal factors but is instead influenced only by density changes. Fluid density differences may stem from temperature differences, concentrations, or composition (Rudramoorthy and Mayilsamy, 2006).
- Forced Convection: When an outside source forces fluid to flow over a surface to form an artificially-induced convection current, the phenomenon is known as forced convection. An external source can be of different types, including a pump, fan, or suction appliance (Rathore and Kapuno, 2011). The external sources will result in a fluid with higher speed, and hence lower thermal resistance. It is well known that forced convection is more successful than natural convection. Forced convection will be more likely to transport significant amounts of heat energy more efficiently and produce quicker results.
- **Mixed Convection:** There is always some natural convection with forced convection in the presence of gravitational force. This applies to every forced convection scenario (Dawood et al., 2015), Natural convection, which happens spontaneously and transfers heat along with forced convection, is often called mixed convection. The interaction of buoyant and pressure forces is also defined as mixed convection. Temperature, flow, shape, and direction all influence the quantity of convective form that contributes to heat transfer. Mixed convection is widely utilized in high-power output devices that run at extremely high temperatures and when forced convection is insufficient to disperse the requisite heat.
- **Radiation:** Radiation refers to a heat transfer system between two bodies that are at different temperatures and have a distance between them. Electromagnetic waves in the atmosphere create heat transportation in radiation (Siegel and Howell, 1992). A common phenomenon of radiation is the earth gets heated by the sun's energy.



Figure 1.2 : Profile of heat transfer (https://byjus.com/physics/heat-transfer-conduction-convection-and-radiation)

1.4 Mass Transfer

A net movement of mass from one area to another is referred to as mass transfer. Mass transfer, also defined as diffusive and convective transportation of chemical species inside boundary layer flow. Diffusion is the term used to describe mass transfer that occurs as a result of random molecule mobility in a laminar-flow fluid. Convective mass transfer refers to mass transfer that occurs as a result of a difference in concentration between species at the surface and the fluid above the surface. The simplest form of mass transfer can occur in a resting medium, where the force is caused by concentration changes in adjacent parts of the medium, which is known as molecular diffusion. The mass transfer will diffuse from a greater concentration to a lesser concentration caused by mass flow. The evaporation of water from a river to the atmosphere, as well as the purifying of blood in the liver and kidneys, are all examples of mass transfer procedures in nature.



Figure 1.3 : Profile of mass transfer

(http://ecoursesonline.iasri.res.in/mod/page/view.php?id=2367)

1.5 Double Diffusive Convection

Convective motions develop into a fluid while only one parameter, such as temperature variations, impacts the density. When gradients of two or more diffusing properties are significant, a completely new set of phenomena may occur, and perception based on fundamental thermal convection may be incorrect. In several methods of interest, for example, instabilities can emerge even as the net density falls vertically, and the system would thus be regarded hydrostatically steady in a single-component fluid. In the event of a double or multiple component fluid, diffusion, which is a stabilizing impact in a fluid containing a single solute, might act to liberate potential energy in the component that is weightiest at the top. According to Huppert and Turner (1981), the fluid must have two or more components with distinct molecular diffusivities, and selected components must contribute opposing behavior to the vertical density gradient for double-diffusive



convection to occur. In oceanography, salt and heat concentrations have different gradients and diffuse at separate rates, which is an example of double-diffusive convection. The entry of cold water from the iceberg has an impact on both of these variables.

1.6 Triple Diffusive Convection

Multicomponent convection is the phenomenon where the density depends on three or additional agencies having diverse molecular diffusivities. Particularly if the density depends on three components with different molecular diffusivities is referred to as triple diffusive convection. A triple diffusive scheme behaves another way compare to double-diffusive systems. This is because adding a slower diffusing feature to the bottom layer of a double-diffusive system that would otherwise yield a finger interface could result in the formation of a diffusive interface. Likewise, adding the same feature to the topmost layer of a different system could alter the interface from diffusive to salt finger (Shivakumara and Naveen Kumar, 2014).

1.7 Stream Function

Simple flows can be used to explain the stream function. If no friction exists, the flow between two parallel plates must be dispersed uniformly throughout the gap between them. Because there is no friction to slow the fluid near the walls, the velocity will be the same all the way across. As a result, we can estimate that one-fourth of the total flow occurs in the first quarter of the channel's width, as illustrated in Figure 1.4. Imagine floats or dye streams introduced at regular intervals across the channel to designate out pathways, with an equal flow between each pair of lines. The steam function describes how a streamline interacts with a reference streamline. This line remains constant along a streamline, distinguishing it from other lines (Thompson, 2013).



Figure 1.4 : Stream function in a uniform flow

1.8 Different Types of Fluid

1.8.1 Newtonian Fluid

The linear relationship between shear stress and deformation rate is assumed in Newtonian fluids theory. At zero shear stress, a Newtonian fluid has a constant viscosity with a zero shear rate, meaning that shear rate and shear stress are proportional to each other. Water, organic solvents, inorganic salt solutions with low molecular weight, thin motor oil, glycerin, molten metals, light-hydrocarbon oils, and air are just a few examples of this type of fluid. If τ is shear stress, μ is viscosity and *k* is shear rate then, $\tau = k\mu$ (Islam and Hossain, 2020).

1.8.2 Non-Newtonian Fluid

If the strain rate does not have a linear relation with the shear stress, the fluid is considered non-Newtonian. The shear stress is measured as the proportion of the force acting on the area in the direction of the forces perpendicular to the area. It is defined as $\tau_{xy} = F/A$.

where, x = direction of the shear stress, and y = the direction of the area. For instance, synthetic lubricants, paints, sugar syrup, clay coating, certain oils, and drilling muds are usual examples of non-Newtonian fluids (Rehman et al., 2019). The differential, integral, and rate types are used to classify non-Newtonian fluid models in general. The differential and rate types have been researched in greater depth out of these. In the present thesis, Casson and Maxwell non-Newtonian fluid are considered.

- **a. Casson Fluid:** Casson fluid is a shear-thinning liquid with an infinite viscosity at zero rates of shear, yield stress below which no flow occurs, and a viscosity of zero at an infinite rate of shear. When shear stress exceeds yield stress, it deforms; in the opposite case, it solidifies. Jelly, tomato sauce, honey, chocolate, and concentrated fruit juice are the most well-known Casson fluids (Ibrahim et al., 2017).
- **b.** Maxwell Fluid: A Maxwell substance is a viscoelastic material that has both viscosity and elasticity. Maxwell model has been proposed by Maxwell and it is also known as a Maxwell fluid. He was the first person to model a non-Newtonian fluid. The Maxwell model illustrates a substantial with a linear Hookean spring attached in series with a Newtonian dashpot (Kumar et al., 2012). It is also identified as an iso-stress model since two elements (spring and dashpot) are both dependent on the same stress ($\sigma = \sigma_s = \sigma_d$). The model is depicted in Figure 1.5.



Figure 1.5: The Maxwell model

(https://www.sciencedirect.com/topics/engineering/maxwell-model)

The total strain (\mathcal{E}_t) is equal to the sum of elastic and viscous strains (\mathcal{E}_d , \mathcal{E}_s):

$$\mathcal{E}_t = \mathcal{E}_d + \mathcal{E}_d$$

It is easier to differentiate the strain equation and then write the spring and dashpot strain rates in terms of the stress to find a single equation that relates the stress to the strain:

$$\overline{\varepsilon_t} = \overline{\varepsilon_d} + \overline{\varepsilon_s} = \frac{\sigma}{\eta} + \frac{\sigma}{E}$$

1.8.3 Nanofluid

A nanofluid is made up of nanometer or micrometer-sized particles whose diameter ranges from 0 to 100 nanometers. The most common nanoparticles mixed in nanofluids include metals, carbides, oxides, and carbon nanotubes, while the most popular base fluids are water, oil, and ethylene glycol. Choi proposed the term nanofluids in 1995 and claimed that adding a tiny amount of nanoparticles to the base fluid (<1% volume percentage) doubles the thermal conductivity. This is because nanometer-sized nanoparticles operate like fluid molecules, according to Khanafer et al., (2003). Das et al., (2006) explained that the physical and chemical features of nanoparticles increase the thermal conductivity of the fluid as well as the heat transfer rate. Nanofluids' unique qualities allow them to be used in a variety of engineering systems, ranging from improved nuclear reactors to drug delivery systems.

1.8.4 Hybrid Nanofluid

According to Ali, (2020), hybrid nanofluids are a relatively new type of nanofluid that contains two or more nanoparticles. It has a high thermal conductivity outer layer and a phase change material inner core with thermal storage capabilities because of latent heat received or released during phase shift. These hybrid nanoparticles can be employed in a heat transfer gel, sensors, thermal interface materials, and biological applications (Mohapatra et al., 2011). In comparison to the constituent polymer or inorganic nanoparticles, the hybrid nanoparticles may have better physical or chemical properties. Encapsulating inorganic nanoparticles with polymers, for example, can progress their chemical stability and disposability, mechanical properties and improve the thermal

stability of the polymers, make it easier to modify the inorganic nanoparticles by applying commoners with reactive groups, and give common polymers extra functions like magnetism and fluorescence (Qi et al., 2014). Depending on the type of nanoparticles utilized to create the hybrid nanofluids, they can be classified into three groups:

- 1. metal composites such as Al₂O₃/Cu, MgO/Fe, Al₂O₃/Ni, and Al/CNT;
- 2. ceramic compounds such as Al₂O₃/Cu, MgO/Fe, Al₂O₃/Ni, and Al/CNT; and
- 3. polymer mixtures such as $polymer/TiO_2$ and polymer/CNT.



Figure 1.6: Hybrid nanofluid

(Water 2020, 12, 1723; doi:10.3390/w12061723)

1.9 Classification of Fluid Flow

1.9.1 Viscous Fluid Flow

A viscous fluid prevents movement and item passage through it. These fluids may flow slowly or not at all, depending on their viscosity. The elements that make up a fluid determine the viscosity of the fluid (or resistance). The viscosity of a substance is determined by its temperature, such as liquid's viscosity become low and gases viscosity become high as the temperature rises. A fluid with extraordinarily high viscosity may have qualities that make it behave more like a solid than a liquid. Butter is a common example of viscous fluid. Glass is a liquid that cools and hardens into a solid-like condition.

1.9.2 Compressible and Incompressible Flow

Depending on the amount of density variation throughout the flow, a flow can be characterized as compressible or incompressible. If the density of a flow stays virtually constant throughout, it is assumed to be incompressible. The volume of each part of the fluid remains constant along its trip when the flow (or the fluid) is incompressible. Compressible flow is a field of fluid mechanics that deals with fluids that change density drastically in reply to pressure changes. High-speed airplanes, gas pipelines, jet engines, commercial uses like abrasive blasting, and a variety of other disciplines all benefit from compressible flow research (Zohuri, 2017).

1.9.3 Magnetohydrodynamics (MHD) Flow

Magnetohydrodynamics (MHD) is the study of how magnetic fields interact with flowing, conducting fluids. Many natural and artificial flows are affected by magnetic fields. In industrial, they are frequently used to pump, stir, heat, and levitate liquid metals. The earthly magnetic field is continued by the motion of the fluid in the earth's core, the solar magnetic field causes solar flares and sunspots, and the galactic magnetic field is hypothesized to impact star formation from interstellar clouds. Magnetohydrodynamics is the scientific study of these types of fluid flows (MHD). The laws of Faraday and Ampere play a part in the mutual interaction of the magnetic and velocity field, as does the Lorentz force experienced by a current-carrying body (Soward, 2002). Hannes Alfven was the first to discover magnetohydrodynamics, for which he was awarded the Nobel Prize in Physics (Dessler et al., 1970).

1.9.4 Steady and Unsteady Flow

The state of fluid characteristics can be categorized as steady or unsteady at any point in a fluid flow. The term steady denotes that there is no change over time at a given position. The fluid characteristics within a device can fluctuate during steady flow, but they remain constant at any fixed point. Steady flows can be characterized arithmetically by $\partial P/\partial t = 0$ where P = P(x, y, z) represent the fluid properties as velocity, density, and pressure. Turbines, boilers, condensers, pumps, and refrigeration systems, for example, can closely approach steady flow conditions. The flow is unsteady or non-steady if its properties (velocity, density, and pressure) change over time or are simply time-dependent.

1.9.5 Stretching and Shrinking Sheet Flow

When an elastic sheet in an incompressible fluid is stretched by applying stress, stretching sheet flow is induced. This sheet has a behavior named elasticity, which refers to a sheet's ability to whether distorting force and then reappearance to its original shape and size after the stress is removed. The stretching or shrinking sheet moves at a different

velocity according to how far it is from a fixed point. Regardless, a shrinking sheet is the polar opposite of a stretched sheet; the sheet is compressed, which affects fluid flow and heat transmission rate. Wang (1990) was the first to observe the flow of fluid towards a shrinking surface. One of two criteria must be met for a contracting sheet to flow: either a stagnation flow is assumed to maintain the shrinking sheet's velocity in the boundary layer, or sufficient suction is provided on the boundary (Miklavcic and Wang, 2006). In extrusion operations such as polymer extrusion, metal sheet extrusion, and other industrial processes, boundary layer flow caused by a stretching surface is essential. Shrinking is relevant to environmental management methods, capillary impacts in smaller pores, shrink-swell behavior, and the hydraulic properties of farming clay soils, all of which are vital for agricultural enlargement (Batool and Ashraf, 2013).

1.10 Dimensionless number

- **Soret Number:** The ratio of temperature difference to concentration is called the Soret number (thermal diffusion factor). As a result, a higher Soret number indicates a greater temperature differential and steeper gradient. Thus the increased thermal diffusion factor increases the fluid velocity. The Soret number effect, for example, has been applied for isotope separation and in combination between gases with a very light and medium molecular weight (Srinivasacharya et al., 2015).
- **Dufour Number:** The contribution of concentration gradients to the thermal energy flux in a flow is denoted by the Dufour number. It is clear that as the Dufour number rises, the temperature rises as well (Srinivasacharya et al., 2015). Dufour number effects are an important issue because it has an extensive range of applications, including moisture migration via air trapped in fiber insulation, chemical contaminants spreading into the soil, grain storage insulations, and drug diffusion in blood veins (Hayat et al., 2012).
- **Prandtl Number:** A number that approximates the proportion of momentum diffusivity to heat diffusivity is identified as the Prandtl number (Olson, 2003). The Prandtl number, along with velocity and pressure, is a fundamental number of fluid dynamics. The number is essential because it is effective in determining the thermal conductivity of gases at high temperatures. It can be formulated as:

$$\Pr = \frac{\mu C_p}{k} = \frac{\upsilon}{\alpha}$$

 μ = The dynamic viscosity C_p = specific heat at constant pressure k = Thermal conductivity v = Fluid's kinematic viscosity α = Thermal diffusivity The range of Prandtl number for different fluids are as: gases, 0.7 < Pr < 1; water 1 < Pr < 10; liquid metals 0.001 < Pr < 0.03 etc.

• Schmidt Number: Incropera et al. (2011) define the Schmidt number as a measure of the relative efficiency of momentum and mass transmission by diffusion in the velocity and concentration boundary layers. It can be defined as:

 $Sc = \frac{Momentum \ diffusivity}{Mass \ diffusivity} = \frac{\upsilon}{D}$

• **Deborah Number:** The proportion between the timescale and the observation process of the phenomenon is specified as:

 $D = \frac{The timescale of the observed}{The timescale of the observer} = \frac{Re laxation time}{observation time}$

The Deborah number is a well-known number in rheology, particularly viscoelasticity (Moura-Ramos, and Correia; 2001).

- Ecart Number: The measurement of the kinetic energy of the flow compared to the enthalpy differential through the thermal boundary layer, named after Ernst R. G. Eckert. In high-speed flows with strong viscous dissipation, the Eckert number plays a significant role (Bergman and Incropera, 2011).
- Lewis Number: The Lewis number is a measure of the comparative temperature and concentration boundary layer thickness that is well-defined after Warren K. Lewis (1882-1975). It's used to describe fluid movements that involve both heat and mass transport (Cohen, 2007). The ratio of the thermal diffusivity to the mass diffusivity is applied to compute the Lewis number. It can also be articulated as the ratio of Schmidt number, *Sc* and Prandtl number *Pr* as follows:

 $Le = \frac{Thermal \ diffusivity}{Mass \ diffusivity} = \frac{Sc}{Pr} = \frac{\alpha}{D}$

1.11

Parameters Associated with Mathematical Formulation

Suction Parameter: Suction is a boundary layer control strategy that aims to reduce drag on bodies in an external flow or to reduce energy losses in channels. The primary goal of suction through a fluid's bounding surface is to modify the rate of heat transfer from the surface and radically alter the flow field. Thus, physical suction increases the heat transfer rate as well as skin friction coefficients. Ludwig Prandtl first proposed the suction technique in a circular cylinder in 1904 (Berg, 2012).

- Magnetic Field Parameter: The forces generated by magnetic fields, can control fluid motion. In 1861, the macroscopic formulation for the electromagnetic field known as Maxwell's equation was introduced by James Clerk Maxwell to replace the microscopic version named Lorentz force. Maxwell's equation has widely been used in solving the real field problem, which involves electricity and magnetism.
- **Buoyancy Ratio:** The buoyancy ratio is defined as the ratio of the fluid's specific weight to the object's specific weight. Alternatively, the weight of the ejected fluid minus the weight of the object.
- **Mixed Convection Parameter:** The mixed convection parameter, *Ri* measured by the ratio between the Grashof number, *Gr*, and the square of the Reynolds number, *Re* (Sparrow et al., 1959). It is expressed as the following:

$$Gr = \frac{buoyancy force}{viscous force} = \frac{g\beta(T_w - T_w)L^3}{v^2}$$
$$Re = \frac{inertial force}{viscous force} = \frac{\rho uL}{\mu} = \frac{uL}{v}$$
$$Ri = \frac{Gr}{(Re)^2} = \frac{g\beta(T_w - T_w)L^3}{v^2} \times \frac{v^2}{u^2L^2} = \frac{g\beta(T_w - T_w)L}{u^2}$$

Here g, L, β , υ , T_w , T_∞ , ρ , μ , u are defined as gravitational acceleration, vertical length, thermal expansion coefficient, kinematic viscosity, the temperature of the surface, bulk temperature, the density of the fluid, dynamic viscosity, and velocity respectively.

- **Thermophoresis Parameter:** Thermophoresis, also known as the Soret effect, occurs in suspended particle and fluid mixes. The movement of fluid molecules in the hot area, as well as high energy levels in this area, causes the nanoparticles to be displaced toward the cool region, which is induced by the temperature differential. Moving heated particles from the hot region to the cold region speeds up the heat transfer process. This force is only significant at extremely low fluid velocities, notably in natural convection (Ali, 2020), due to the small size of the fluid molecules.
- **Radiation Parameter:** The conduction heat transfer contribution to thermal radiation transfer is determined by the radiation parameter. It is self-evident that raising the radiation parameter raises the temperature within the boundary layer (Reddy, 2012).

- **Brownian Motion Parameter:** According to Jang and Choi (2004), Brownian motion is the unsystematic movement of particles floating in a fluid (liquid or gas) as a result of collisions with fast-moving molecules or atoms in the fluid. The faster the rate of collision amongst the atoms or molecules in a fluid, the more suspended components there are. As a result, Brownian motion can help nanofluids transmit heat more efficiently.
- **Porosity Parameter:** Porosity is an essential parameter for determining the microstructure of a material. Concerning the total volume of the material, it refers to the volume of spaces that may hold fluid. The pore system, which consists of a network of communicative or non-communicating pores and small-diameter channels, can be divided into many porosity classes. The section of the pore system made up of occluded pores that have no communication with the remainder of the pore spaces or the outside is referred to as residual porosity or closed porosity. Although this form of porosity does not affect mass transfer, it does affect material strength. Additionally, communicative pores produce effective or open porosity, which is the pore size distribution can be used to refine the description of the pore system (Issaadi et al., 2018).

1.12 Problem Statement

Soret and Dufour's effect contribute a vital role in geoscience, chemical engineering, in the situation of density variances in flow, and a variety of other domains. However, a review of the literature reveals that there have been few attempts to analyze the magnetic field effect with Soret-Dufour impact. To address this issue, our research suggests the development of a new mathematical model that includes induced effects. (magnetic field, suction, Soret-Dufour, Prandtl number, stretching or shrinking). Then, a numerical program called the bvp4c MATLAB is applied to solve these governing equations subject to the boundary conditions. Also, stability analysis is performed to regulate the stability and significance of the solutions when dual solution occurs. Following that, the necessary numerical computations are carried out, followed by a comparison of past results.

1.13 Objectives of Research

The intention of this thesis is to explore the Soret and Dufour impacts on convective heat and mass transfer flow of different types of fluid in different areas configurations and subjected to various source terms and boundary conditions. The following five problems are:

1. The inclined factors of magnetic field and shrinking sheet in Casson fluid flow, heat, and mass transfer.

- 2. Double-diffusive convection flow of MHD Maxwell nanofluid in the presence of inclined shrinking sheet.
- 3. Boundary layer flow and heat transfer of water-based hybrid nanofluid with nano-particles of alumina and copper over a permeable exponentially stretching and shrinking surface.
- 4. Three-dimensional model of Newtonian fluid flow and heat transfer over an exponentially stretching or shrinking plane in the presence of magnetohydrodynamics.
- 5. The two-dimensional triple diffusive model of boundary layer flow, heat, and mass transfer over an inclined shrinking sheet.

The objectives of the current research are to:

- 1. construct and derive the mathematical model for the various non-linear problems,
- 2. develop an algorithm to solve the mathematical model numerically via bvp4c solver in MATLAB software and conduct the validation tests for the current research in comparison with the numerical results in the literature,
- 3. provides the formulation and conduct the stability analysis for the dual solutions obtained to determine which of the solutions represent a stable flow, and
- 4. analyzes the influence of the considered parameters on the characteristics of the fluid flow, heat and mass transfer along with Soret and Dufour effect.

1.14 Scope of Research

The scope of the study is limited to convective heat and mass transfer over a stretching or shrinking surface. Two or three-dimensional, Newtonian or Non-Newtonian (Casson, Maxwell, Hybrid nano-fluid) fluids with double or triple diffusive natural or mixed convection are considered in the study. Although the study mainly focuses on Soret and Dufour effect, other parameters, for example, suction, magnetic field, Brownian motion, buoyancy ratio, mixed convection, Deborah number, Lewis number, thermophoresis parameter, Ecart number, radiation parameter, also analyzed.

1.15 Outline of the Thesis

This thesis contains nine chapters, including the present chapter. The current chapter started with the basic discussion of fluid dynamics along with different types of fluid, classification of fluid flow. In the last part of this chapter objective, scope, and outline of the thesis are described.

In Chapter 2, the literature review includes descriptions of prior studies conducted by various researchers that are relevant to the study's topic. Since the study is linked to the convective heat and mass transfer of different types of fluid (Newtonian, Casson, Maxwell, Hybrid nanofluid) in the presence of the Soret and Dufour effect, related research is focused. This chapter is subdivided according to different types of fluid. In the last part literature review of stability analysis is described.

Chapter 3 will explain the methodology with numerical computation, which is used in the considered five problems. Initially, it started with the introduction, and then two and three-dimensional double-diffusive Newtonian fluid, and two-dimensional triple diffusive model of boundary layer flow, heat, and mass transfer are explained. These mathematical models are associated with governing equations, boundary conditions, similarity transformation, physical parameters (skin friction coefficient, local Nusselt number, local Sherwood number), and stability analysis (for dual solutions) chronologically and stepped by step. Lastly, an algorithm for the bvp4c program is shown with stability analysis.

Chapter 4 to 6 has experimented with two-dimensional Casson, Maxwell, and Hybrid nanofluid's (Cu-Al₂ O_3/H_2O) flow, heat, and mass transfer, respectively. In three cases, stability analysis is performed because of the existence of deal solutions. Every chapter contains five sections. All the chapters started with the introduction of the correlated problem, the method of the numerical solution is modified from Chapter 3, then stability analysis, results, and discussion, and the last section is the conclusion. Tables and figures are used to present the findings. The results are presented graphically in the form of the velocity, temperature, concentration, skin friction coefficient, local Nusselt number, and local Sherwood number profile. In the conclusion part, the consequences of connected factors in the system of all the problems are listed.

The fourth issue of this study, namely the three-dimensional model of Newtonian fluid flow and heat transfer over an exponentially stretching plane with the Soret- Dufour effect, is narrated in detail in Chapter 7. This chapter begins with an introduction, followed by problem formulation (methodology described in Chapter 3), then results and discussion, and finally a conclusion. A comparison table is made to check the validity of our study. The effects of Soret-Dufour number, mixed convection parameter, buoyancy ratio, stretching parameter, magnetic field parameter, Schmidt and Prandtl number are demonstrated graphically.

The final problem with two-dimensional triple diffusive natural convection flow over an inclined shrinking plate is explained in Chapter 8. Two distinct components namely, Sodium chloride (NaCl) and Sucrose ($C_{12}H_{22}O_{11}$) with differing concentrations are taken to do the study. The effect of buoyancy ratio, radiation parameter, thermophoresis parameter with Soret-Dufour impact is observed.

The final chapter, Chapter 9, includes a summary of the current study as well as some recommendations for future research.



REFERENCES

- Abad, J. M. N., Alizadeh, R., Fattahi, A., Doranehgard, M. H., Alhajri, E., & Karimi, N. (2020). Analysis of transport processes in a reacting flow of hybrid nanofluid around a bluff-body embedded in porous media using artificial neural network and particle swarm optimization. *Journal of Molecular Liquids*, 313: 113492.
- Abbas, Z., Sheikh, M., & Pop, I. (2015). Stagnation-point flow of a hydromagnetic viscous fluid over stretching/shrinking sheet with generalized slip condition in the presence of homogeneous-heterogeneous reactions. *Journal of the Taiwan Institute of Chemical Engineers*, 55: 69-75.
- Adnan, N. S. M., & Arifin, N. M. (2017). Stability analysis of boundary layer flow and heat transfer over a permeable exponentially shrinking sheet in the presence of thermal radiation and partial slip. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 890(1): p. 012046. IOP Publishing.
- Ahmed, M. S., & Elsaid, A. M. (2019). Effect of hybrid and single nanofluids on the performance characteristics of chilled water air conditioning system. *Applied Thermal Engineering*, 163: 114398.
- Alhajaj, Z., Saghir, M. Z., & Rahman, M. M. (2019) Convective heat transfer of mono and hybrid nanofluid in porous micro-channel: Experimental and numerical approach. *COMSOL Conference in Boston*
- Ali, A., Noreen, A., Saleem, S., Aljohani, A. F., & Awais, M. (2021). Heat transfer analysis of Cu–Al 2 O 3 hybrid nanofluid with heat flux and viscous dissipation. *Journal of Thermal Analysis and Calorimetry*, 143(3): 2367-2377.
- Ali, H. M. (2020). Hybrid Nanofluids for Convection Heat Transfer. Academic Press.
- Ali, F. M., Nazar, R., Arifin, N. M., & Pop, I. (2011). MHD boundary layer flow and heat transfer over a stretching sheet with induced magnetic field. *Heat and Mass* transfer, 47(2): 155-162.
- Alizadeh, R., Gomari, S. R., Alizadeh, A., Karimi, N., & Li, L. K. (2019). Combined heat and mass transfer and thermodynamic irreversibilities in the stagnation-point flow of Casson rheological fluid over a cylinder with catalytic reactions and inside a porous medium under local thermal non equilibrium. *Computers & Mathematics with Applications*, 81: 786–810.
- Aly, E. H., & Pop, I. (2020). MHD flow and heat transfer near stagnation point over a stretching/shrinking surface with partial slip and viscous dissipation: Hybrid nanofluid versus nanofluid. *Powder Technology*, 367: 192-205.
- Anuar, N. S., Bachok, N., & Pop, I. (2018). A stability analysis of solutions in boundary layer flow and heat transfer of carbon nanotubes over a moving plate with slip effect. *Energies*, 11(12): 3243.
- Archana, M., Gireesha, B. J., & Prasannakumara, B. C. (2019). Triple diffusive flow of Casson nanofluid with buoyancy forces and nonlinear thermal radiation over a horizontal plate. *Archives of Thermodynamics*, 40(1).

- Ashraf, B. M., Hayat, T., & Alhuthali, M. S. (2016). Three-dimensional flow of maxwell fluid with soret and dufour effects. *Journal of Aerospace Engineering*, 29(3): 04015065.
- Awais, M., Hayat, T., & Ali, A. (2016). 3-D Maxwell fluid flow over an exponentially stretching surface using 3-stage Lobatto IIIA formula. *AIP Advances*, 6(5): 055121.
- Azmi, H. M., Isa, S. S. P. M., & Arifin, N. M. (2020). The boundary layer flow, heat and mass transfer beyond an exponentially stretching/shrinking inclined sheet. *CFD Letters*, 12(8): 98-107.
- Bakar, N. A. A., Bachok, N., Arifin, N. M., & Pop, I. (2018). Stability analysis on the flow and heat transfer of nanofluid past a stretching/shrinking cylinder with suction effect. *Results in Physics*, 9: 1335-1344.
- Barbati, A. C., Desroches, J., Robisson, A., & McKinley, G. H. (2016). Complex fluids and hydraulic fracturing. *Annual review of Chemical and Biomolecular Engineering*, 7: 415-453.
- Batool, K., & Ashraf, M. (2013). Stagnation Point Flow and Heat Transfer of a Magneto-Micropolar Fluid towards a Shrinking Sheet with Mass Transfer and Chemical Reaction. *Journal of Mechanics*, 29(3): 411-422.
- Beg, O. A., Bakier, A. Y., & Prasad, V. R. (2009). Numerical study of free convection magnetohydrodynamic heat and mass transfer from a stretching surface to a saturated porous medium with Soret and Dufour effects. *Computational Materials Science*, 46(1): 57-65.
- Berg, N.V. D. (2012). Studying the effect of boundary layer suction: Using design tools based on finite difference and integral methods. Delft University of Technology, Netherlands.
- Bhaatacharyya, K., Layek, G. C., & Seth, G. S. (2014). Soret and Dufour effects on convective heat and mass transfer in stagnation point flow towards a shrinking sheet. *Physica Scripta*, 89: 095203.
- Bhattacharyya, K., Hayat, T., & Alsaedi, A. (2014). Dual solutions in boundary layer flow of Maxwell fluid over a porous shrinking sheet. *Chinese Physics B*, 23(12): 124701.
- Borrelli, A., Giantesio, G., & Patria, M. C. (2013). On the numerical solutions of threedimensional MHD stagnation-point flow of a Newtonian fluid. *International Journal of Pure and Applied Mathematics*, 86(2): 425-442.
- Bush, M. B. (1989). Applications in non-newtonian fluid mechanics: in viscous flow applications. *Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg*, 134-160.
- Cai, Z., Lee, B., & Wang, P. (2004). Least-squares methods for incompressible Newtonian fluid flow: Linear stationary problems. *SIAM Journal on Numerical Analysis*, 42(2): 843-859.
- Cengel, Y. A., & Cimbala, J. M. (2010). *Fluid Mechanics: Fundamentals and Applications*. McGraw-Hill Higher Education.

- Cheng, C. Y. (2010). Soret and Dufour effects on free convection boundary layer over a vertical cylinder in a saturated porous medium. *International Communications in Heat and Mass Transfer*, 37(7): 796-800.
- Choi, S. U. (2008). Nanofluids: A new field of scientific research and innovative applications. *Heat Transfer Engineering*, 29(5): 429-431.
- Choi, S. U., & Eastman, J. A. (1995). Enhancing thermal conductivity of fluids with nanoparticles (*No. ANL/MSD/CP-84938; CONF-951135-29*). Argonne National Lab., IL United States.
- Cohen, E. R. (2007). *Quantities, units and symbols in physical chemistry 3rd edn.* Royal Society of Chemistry: UK.
- Das, S. K., Choi, S. U., & Patel, H. E. (2006). Heat transfer in nanofluids—a review. *Heat Transfer Engineering*, 27(10): 3-19.
- Das, S. K., Choi, S. U., Yu, W., & Pradeep, T. (2007). Nanofluids: Science And Technology. John Wiley & Sons.
- Das, U. (2019). Soret and Dufour effects on three dimensional mixed convective hydromagentic flow of a visco-elastic fluid past an infinite inclined plate. *Latin American Applied Research*, 49: 7-12.
- Dawood, H. K., Mohammed, H. A., Sidik, N. A. C., Munisamy, K. M., & Wahid, M. A. (2015). Forced, natural and mixed-convection heat transfer and fluid flow in annulus: A review. *International Communications in Heat and Mass Transfer*, 62: 45-57.
- Dessler, A. J., Koehler, W. C., & Cabib, E. (1970). Nobel Prizes: 1970 Awards Honor Three in Physics and Chemistry. *American Association for the Advancement of Science*, 170(3958): 604-609.
- Dufour, L. (1873). On the diffusion of gases through porous partitions and the accompanying temperature changes. *Pogg. Ann*, 148: 490.
- Dzulkifli, N. F., Bachok, N., Pop, I., Yacob, N. A., Arifin, N. M., & Rosali, H. (2017a). Stability of Partial slip, Soret and Dufour effects on unsteady boundary layer flow and heat transfer in Copper-water nanofluid over a stretching/shrinking sheet. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 890(1): 012031, IOP Publishing.
- Dzulkifli, N. F., Bachok, N., Pop, I., Yacob, N. A., Arifin, N. M., & Rosali, H. (2017b). Soret and Dufour effects on unsteady boundary layer flow and heat transfer of nanofluid over a stretching/shrinking sheet: A stability analysis. *Journal of Chemical Engineering & Process Technology*, 8(3): 1-10.
- Farooq, U., Afridi, M. I., Qasim, M., & Lu, D. C. (2018). Transpiration and viscous dissipation effects on entropy generation in hybrid nanofluid flow over a nonlinear radially stretching disk. *Entropy*, 20(9): 668.
- Farooq, U., Lu, D., Munir, S., Ramzan, M., Suleman, M., & Hussain, S. (2019). MHD flow of Maxwell fluid with nanomaterials due to an exponentially stretching surface. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1): 1-11.

- Friedrich, C. H. R. (1991). Relaxation and retardation functions of the Maxwell model with fractional derivatives. *Rheologica Acta*, 30(2): 151-158.
- Gangadhar, K., Bhargavi, D. N., Kannan, T., Rao, M. V. S., & Chamkha, A. J. (2020). Transverse MHD flow of Al2O3-Cu/H2O hybrid nanofluid with active radiation: a novel hybrid model. *Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences*, 1-19.
- Gangadhar, K., Kannan, T., Jayalakshmi, P., & Sakthivel, G. (2021). Dual solutions for MHD Casson fluid over a shrinking sheet with Newtonian heating. *International Journal of Ambient Energy*, 42(3): 331-339.
- Gireesha, B. J., Archana, M., Prasannakumara, B. C., Gorla, R. R., & Makinde, O. D. (2017). MHD three dimensional double diffusive flow of Casson nanofluid with buoyancy forces and nonlinear thermal radiation over a stretching surface. *International Journal of Numerical Methods for Heat & Fluid Flow*, 27: 2858–2878.
- Goyal, R., & Bhargava, R. (2016). FEM simulation of triple diffusive magnetohydrodynamics effect of nanofluid flow over a nonlinear stretching sheet. *International Journal of Mathematical and Computational Sciences*, 10(9): 433-440.
- Griffiths, R. W. (1979). The influence of a third diffusing component upon the onset of convection. *Journal of Fluid Mechanics*, 92(4): 659-670.
- Gul, T., Khan, A., Bilal, M., Alreshidi, N. A., Mukhtar, S., Shah, Z., & Kumam, P. (2020). Magnetic dipole impact on the hybrid nanofluid flow over an extending surface. *Scientific Reports*, 10(1): 1-13.
- Harris, S. D., Ingham, D. B., & Pop, I. (2009). Mixed convection boundary-layer flow near the stagnation point on a vertical surface in a porous medium: Brinkman model with slip. *Transport in Porous Media*, 77(2): 267-285.
- Hayat, T., Shehzad, S. A., & Alsaedi, A. (2012a). Soret and Dufour effects on magnetohydrodynamic (MHD) flow of Casson fluid. *Applied Mathematics and Mechanics*, 33(10): 1301-1312.
- Hayat, T., Naz, R., Asghar, S., & Mesloub, S. (2012b). Soret–Dufour effects on threedimensional flow of third grade fluid. *Nuclear Engineering and Design*, 243: 1-14.
- Hayat, T., Muhammad, T., Shehzad, S. A., & Alsaedi, A. (2015a). Soret and Dufour effects in three-dimensional flow over an exponentially stretching surface with porous medium, chemical reaction and heat source/sink. *International Journal of Numerical Methods for Heat & Fluid Flow*, 25(4): 762-781.
- Hayat, T., Ashraf, M. B., Alsaedi, A., & Alhothuali, M. S. (2015b). Soret and Dufour effects in three-dimensional flow of Maxwell fluid with chemical reaction and convective condition. *International Journal of Numerical Methods for Heat & Fluid Flow*, 25(1): 98-120.

- Hayat, T., Shafiq, A., Alsaedi, A., & Asghar, S. (2015c). Effect of inclined magnetic field in flow of third grade fluid with variable thermal conductivity. *AIP Advances* 5: 087108.
- Hayat, T., Aziz, A., Muhammad, T., & Alsaedi, A. (2016). On magnetohydrodynamic three-dimensional flow of nanofluid over a convectively heated nonlinear stretching surface. *International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer*, 100: 566-572.
- Hayat, T., Qayyum, S., Shehzad, S. A., & Alsaedi, A. (2017). Simultaneous effects of heat generation/absorption and thermal radiation in magnetohydrodynamics (MHD) flow of Maxwell nanofluid towards a stretched surface. *Results in Physics*, 7: 562-573.
- Hiraoka, S., Yamada, I., Aragaki, T., Nishiki, H., Sato, A., & Takagi, T. (1988). Numerical analysis of three dimensional velocity profile of highly viscous Newtonian fluid in an agitated vessel with paddle impeller. *Journal of Chemical Engineering of Japan*, 21(1), 79-86.
- Hoyt J. W. (1999). Some applications of non-Newtonian fluid flow. In: Rheology Series. *Elsevier*, 8: 797-826.
- Huppert, H. E., & Sparks, R. S. J. (1984). Double-diffusive convection due to crystallization in magmas. *Annual Review of Earth and Planetary Sciences*, 12(1): 11-37.
- Huppert, H. E., & Turner, J. S. (1981). Double-diffusive convection. *Journal of Fluid Mechanics*, 106: 299-329.
- Hussain, S., Shoeibi, S., & Armaghani, T. (2021). Impact of magnetic field and entropy generation of Casson fluid on double diffusive natural convection in staggered cavity. *International Communications in Heat and Mass Transfer*, 127: 105520.
- Ibrahim, S. M., Lorenzini, G., Kumar, P. V., & Raju, C. S. K. (2017). Influence of chemical reaction and heat source on dissipative MHD mixed convection flow of a Casson nanofluid over a nonlinear permeable stretching sheet. *International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer*, 111: 346-355.
- Iftikhar, N., Rehman, A., Sadaf, H., & Iqbal, S. (2019). Study of Al2O3/copper-water nanoparticle shape, slip effects, and heat transfer on steady physiological delivery of MHD hybrid nanofluid. *Canadian Journal of Physics*, 97(12): 1239-1252.
- Imran, M. A., Riaz, M. B., Shah, N. A., & Zafar, A. A. (2018). Boundary layer flow of MHD generalized Maxwell fluid over an exponentially accelerated infinite vertical surface with slip and Newtonian heating at the boundary. *Results in Physics*, 8: 1061-1067.
- Incropera, F. P., Bergman, T. L., Lavine, A. S., & Dewitt, D. P. (2011). Fundamentals of heat and mass transfer, *John Willey & Sons*, New York. L996.
- Isa, S. S. P. M., Arifin, N. M., & Farooq, U. (2019). Effect of Soret and Dufour numbers on double diffusive mixed convection boundary layer flow induced by a shrinking sheet. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 1298(1): p. 012024. IOP Publishing.

- Ishak, A. (2014). Flow and heat transfer over a shrinking sheet: A stability analysis. *International Journal of Mathematical and Computational Sciences*, 8(5): 902-906.
- Islam, M. R., & Hossain, M. E. (2020). Drilling Engineering: Towards Achieving Total Sustainability. Gulf Professional Publishing.
- Ismail, N. S., Arifin, N. M., Nazar, R., & Bachok, N. (2019). Stability analysis of unsteady MHD stagnation point flow and heat transfer over a shrinking sheet in the presence of viscous dissipation. *Chinese Journal of Physics*, 57: 116-126.
- Issaadi, N., Aît-Mokhtar, A., Belarbi, R., & Hamami, A. (2018). Effect of variability of porous media properties on drying kinetics: application to cement-based materials. in advances in multi-physics and multi-scale couplings in geoenvironmental mechanics. *Elsevier*, 243-289.
- Jafar, K., Nazar, R., Ishak, A., & Pop, I. (2014). MHD stagnation point flow towards a shrinking sheet with suction in an Upper-Convected Maxwell (UCM) fluid. *International Journal of Mathematical and Computational Sciences*, 8(5): 789-797.
- Jamaludin, A., Nazar, R., & Pop, I. (2019). Mixed convection stagnation-point flow of a nanofluid past a permeable stretching/shrinking sheet in the presence of thermal radiation and heat source/sink. *Energies*, 12(5): 788.
- Jang, S. P., & Choi, S. U. (2004). Role of Brownian motion in the enhanced thermal conductivity of nanofluids. *Applied physics letters*, 84(21): 4316-4318.
- Javadi, H., Urchueguia, J. F., Mousavi A. S. S., & Badenes, B. (2021). Impact of Employing Hybrid Nanofluids as Heat Carrier Fluid on the Thermal Performance of a Borehole Heat Exchanger. *Energies*, 14(10): 2892.
- Jusoh, R., Naganthran, K., Jamaludin, A., Ariff, M. H., Basir, M. F. M., & Pop, I. (2020). Mathematical analysis of the flow and heat transfer of Ag-Cu hybrid nanofluid over a stretching/shrinking surface with convective boundary condition and viscous dissipation. *Data Analytics and Applied Mathematics*, 1(01): 11-22.
- Kalidoss, P., Venkatachalapathy, S. G., & Suresh, S. (2021). Photothermal performance of hybrid nanofluids with different base fluids for solar energy applications. *Energy Sources, Part A: Recovery, Utilization, and Environmental Effects*: 1-16.
- Kasmani, R. M., Sivasankaran, S., Bhuvaneswari, M., Alshomrani, A. S., & Siri, Z. (2019). Soret and Dufour effects on doubly diffusive convection of nanofluid over a wedge in the presence of thermal radiation and suction. *Scientia Iranica*, 26(5): 2817-2826.
- Kefayati, G. (2016). Soret and Dufour effects on double diffusive mixed convection of Newtonian and shear-thinning fluids in a two sided lid-driven cavity. *Engineering Computations*, 33: 2117–2148

- Khan, A., Saeed, A., Tassaddiq, A., Gul, T., Kumam, P., Ali, I., & Kumam, W. (2021a). Bio-convective and chemically reactive hybrid nanofluid flow upon a thin stirring needle with viscous dissipation. *Scientific Reports*, 11(1): 1-17.
- Khan, M. N., Ullah, N., & Nadeem, S. (2021b). Transient flow of Maxwell nanofluid over a shrinking surface: numerical solutions and stability analysis. *Surfaces and Interfaces*, 22: 100829.
- Khan, U., Ahmed, N., Mohyud-Din, S. T., Baleanu, D., Khan, I., & Nisar, K. S. (2020a). A novel hybrid model for Cu–Al2O3/H2O nanofluid flow and heat transfer in convergent/divergent channels. *Energies*, 13(7): 1686.
- Khan, S. U., Vaidya, H., Chammam, W., Musmar, S. E. A., Prasad, K. V., & Tlili, I. (2020b). Triple diffusive unsteady flow of Eyring–Powell nanofluid over a periodically accelerated surface with variable thermal features. *Frontiers in Physics*, 8: 246.
- Khan, M., Salahuddin, T., Yousaf, M. M., Khan, F., & Hussain, A. (2019). Variable diffusion and conductivity change in 3d rotating Williamson fluid flow along with magnetic field and activation energy. *International Journal of Numerical Methods for Heat & Fluid Flow*, 30(5): 2467-2484.
- Khan, I., Shah, N. A., & Dennis, L. C. C. (2017). A scientific report on heat transfer analysis in mixed convection flow of Maxwell fluid over an oscillating vertical plate. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1): 1-11.
- Khan, N. A., & Sultan, F. (2015). On the double diffusive convection flow of Eyring-Powell fluid due to cone through a porous medium with Soret and Dufour effects. *AIP advances*, 5(5): 057140.
- Khan, W. A., Culham, J. R., Khan, Z. H., & Pop, I. (2014a). Triple diffusion along a horizontal plate in a porous medium with convective boundary condition. *International Journal of Thermal Sciences*, 86: 60-67.
- Khan, J. A., Mustafa, M., Hayat, T., & Alsaedi, A. (2014b). On three-dimensional flow and heat transfer over a non-linearly stretching sheet: analytical and numerical solutions. *PloS One*, 9(9): e107287.
- Khanafer, K., Vafai, K., & Lightstone, M. (2003). Buoyancy-driven heat transfer enhancement in a two-dimensional enclosure utilizing nanofluids. *International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer*, 46(19): 3639-3653.
- Khashi'ie, N. S., Md Arifin, N., Nazar, R., Hafidzuddin, E. H., Wahi, N., & Pop, I. (2019). A stability analysis for magnetohydrodynamics stagnation point flow with zero nanoparticles flux condition and anisotropic slip. *Energies*, 12(7): 1268.
- Kumar, K. G., Ramesh, G. K., & Gireesha, B. J. (2017). Numerical solutions of doublediffusive natural convection flow of MHD Casson fluid over a stretching vertical surface with thermal radiation. *Journal of Numerical Analysis and Applied Mathematics*, 2(2): 6-14.

- Kumar, B., Das, A., & Alagirusamy, R. (2012). An approach to determine pressure profile generated by compression bandage using quasi-linear viscoelastic model. *The American Society of Mechanical Engineers*,134(9): 094501
- Kumaran, G., Sandeep, N., & Ali, M. E. (2017). Computational analysis of magnetohydrodynamic Casson and Maxwell flows over a stretching sheet with cross diffusion. *Results in Physics*, 7: 147-155.
- Lagra, A., Bourich, M., Hasnaoui, M., Amahmid, A., & Er-Raki, M. (2018). Analytical and numerical study of Soret and Dufour effects on double diffusive convection in a shallow horizontal binary fluid layer submitted to uniform fluxes of heat and mass. *Mathematical Problems in Engineering*, 2018: 7946078.
- Lund, L. A., Omar, Z., Khan, I., Baleanu, D., & Nisar, K. S. (2020a). Convective effect on magnetohydrodynamic (MHD) stagnation point flow of Casson fluid over a vertical exponentially stretching/shrinking surface: Triple solutions. Symmetry, 12(8): 1238.
- Lund, L. A., Omar, Z., Khan, I., Seikh, A. H., Sherif, E. S. M., & Nisar, K. S. (2020b). Stability analysis and multiple solution of Cu–Al2O3/H2O nanofluid contains hybrid nanomaterials over a shrinking surface in the presence of viscous dissipation. *Journal of Materials Research and Technology*, 9(1): 421-432.
- Lund, L. A., Omar, Z., Raza, J., Khan, I., & Sherif, E. S. M. (2020c). Effects of Stefan blowing and slip conditions on unsteady MHD casson nanofluid flow over an unsteady shrinking sheet: dual solutions. *Symmetry*, 12(3): 487.
- Lund, L. A., Omar, Z., Khan, U., Khan, I., Baleanu, D., & Nisar, K. S. (2020d). Stability analysis and dual solutions of micropolar nanofluid over the inclined stretching/shrinking surface with convective boundary condition. *Symmetry*, 12(1): 74.
- Lund, L. A., Omar, Z., Raza, J., & Khan, I. (2021). Magnetohydrodynamic flow of Cu– Fe₃O₄/H₂O hybrid nanofluid with effect of viscous dissipation: Dual similarity solutions. *Journal of Thermal Analysis and Calorimetry*, 143(2): 915-927.
- Magyari, E., & Keller, B. (1999). Heat and mass transfer in the boundary layers on an exponentially stretching continuous surface. *Journal of Physics D: Applied Physics* 32(5): 577-
- Malliswari, B., Sreenivasulu, P., Poornima, T., & Reddy, N. B. (2018). 3D-flow of a Electrically Conducting and Dissipating Maxwell fluid treated with Ohmic Heating Convective boundary condition: Numerical Analysis. *International Journal of Engineering & Technology*, 7(4.10): 613-618.
- Maskeen, M. M., Zeeshan, A., Mehmood, O. U., & Hassan, M. (2019). Heat transfer enhancement in hydromagnetic alumina–copper/water hybrid nanofluid flow over a stretching cylinder. *Journal of Thermal Analysis and Calorimetry*, 138(2): 1127-1136.
- Meixner, J., De Groot, S. R., & Mazur, P. (1962). Non-equilibrium thermodynamics *North-Holland Publishing Company* (pp. 883-884). Amsterdam.

- Merkin, J. H. (1986). On dual solutions occurring in mixed convection in a porous medium. *Journal of Engineering Mathematics*, 20(2): 171-179.
- Miklavcic, M., & Wang, C. (2006). Viscous flow due to a shrinking sheet. Quarterly of Applied Mathematics, 64(2): 283-290.
- Mohamed, M. K. A., Ong, H. R., Alkasasbeh, H. T., & Salleh, M. Z. (2020). Heat Transfer of Ag-Al2O3/Water Hybrid Nanofluid on a Stagnation Point Flow over a Stretching Sheet with Newtonian Heating. In *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 1529(4): p. 042085. IOP Publishing.
- Mohapatra, S. C., Sudol, E. D., Bian, K., Zhang, L., Daniels, E. S., Dimonie, V. L. & Klein, A. (2011). *Hybrid nanoparticles*. U.S. Patent 7,919,184.
- Morini G.L. (2008) Viscous Dissipation. In: Li D. (eds) Encyclopedia of Microfluidics and Nanofluidics. Springer, Boston, MA
- Mortimer, R. G., & Eyring, H. (1980). Elementary transition state theory of the Soret and Dufour effects. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 77(4): 1728-1731.
- Motsa, S. S., Khan, Y., & Shateyi, S. (2012). A new numerical solution of Maxwell fluid over a shrinking sheet in the region of a stagnation point. *Mathematical Problems in Engineering*, 2012: 290615.
- Moura-Ramos, J. J., & Correia, N. T. (2001). The Deborah number, relaxation phenomena and thermally stimulated currents. *Physical Chemistry Chemical Physics*, 3(24): 5575-5578.
- Najib, N., Bachok, N., Arifin, N. M., & Ali, F. M. (2018). Stability analysis of stagnation-point flow in a nanofluid over a stretching/shrinking sheet with second-order slip, soret and dufour effects: A revised model. *Applied Sciences*, 8(4): 642.
- Nisar, K. S., Khan, U., Zaib, A., Khan, I., & Baleanu, D. (2020). Exploration of aluminum and titanium alloys in the stream-wise and secondary flow directions comprising the significant impacts of magnetohydrodynamic and hybrid nanofluid. *Crystals*, 10(8): 679.
- Olson, P. (2003). Mantle convection and plumes. *Encyclopedia of Physical Science and Technology (Third Edition)* (pp. 77-94).
- Ostrach, S. (1980). Natural convection with combined driving forces. *Physicochemical hydrodynamics*, 1(4): 233–247.
- Pal, D., & Roy, N. (2018). Lie group transformation on MHD double-diffusion convection of a Casson nanofluid over a vertical stretching/shrinking surface with thermal radiation and chemical reaction. *International Journal of Applied and Computational Mathematics*, 4(1): 1-23.
- Patil, P. M., Roy, M., Shashikant, A., Roy, S., & Momoniat, E. (2018a). Triple diffusive mixed convection from an exponentially decreasing mainstream velocity. *International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer*, 124: 298-306.

- Patil, P. M., Roy, M., Roy, S., & Momoniat, E. (2018b). Triple diffusive mixed convection along a vertically moving surface. *International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer*, 117: 287-295.
- Patil, P. M., Shashikant, A., & Hiremath, P. S. (2019). Analysis of unsteady mixed convection triple diffusive transport phenomena. *International Journal of Numerical Methods for Heat & Fluid Flow*, 29(2): 773-789.
- Platten, J. K., & Pierre, C. (2004). Charles Soret. A short biography a. *The European Physical Journal E*, 15(3): 235-239.
- Postelnicu, A. (2007). Influence of chemical reaction on heat and mass transfer by natural convection from vertical surfaces in porous media considering Soret and Dufour effects. *Heat and Mass transfer*, 43(6): 595-602.
- Prakash, J., Bala, R., Vaid, K., & Kumar, V. (2016). On arresting the complex growth rates in rotatory triply diffusive convection. *Applications & Applied Mathematics*, 11(2): 722–734.
- Prasad, D. K., Chaitanya, G. K., & Raju, R. S. (2019). Double diffusive effects on mixed convection Casson fluid flow past a wavy inclined plate in presence of Darcian porous medium. *Results in Engineering*, 3: 100019.
- Qi, D., Cao, Z., & Ziener, U. (2014). Recent advances in the preparation of hybrid nanoparticles in miniemulsions. *Advances in Colloid and Interface Science*, 211: 47-62.
- Rafique, K., Imran Anwar, M., Misiran, M., Khan, I., Alharbi, S. O., Thounthong, P., & Nisar, K. S. (2019). Keller-box analysis of Buongiorno model with Brownian and thermophoretic diffusion for Casson nanofluid over an inclined surface. *Symmetry*, 11(11): 1370.
- Raghunatha, K. R., Shivakumara, I. S., & Shankar, B. M. (2018). Weakly nonlinear stability analysis of triple diffusive convection in a Maxwell fluid saturated porous layer. *Applied Mathematics and Mechanics*, 39(2): 153-168.
- Raju, S. S. K., Babu, M. J., & Raju, C. S. K. (2021). Irreversibility analysis in hybrid nanofluid flow between two rotating disks with activation energy and crossdiffusion effects. *Chinese Journal of Physics*, 72: 499-529.
- Ramzan, M., Bilal, M., & Chung, J. D. (2017). Soret and Dufour effects on three dimensional upper-convected Maxwell fluid with chemical reaction and non-linear radiative heat flux. *International Journal of Chemical Reactor Engineering*, 15(3).
- Ramzan, M., Bilal, M., Chung, J. D., & Farooq, U. (2016). Mixed convective flow of Maxwell nanofluid past a porous vertical stretched surface–An optimal solution. *Results in Physics*, 6: 1072-1079.
- Rathore, M. M., & Kapuno, R. (2011). *Engineering Heat Transfer*. Massachusetts: Jones & Bartlett Learning.

- Reddy, M. G. (2012). Heat generation and thermal radiation effects over a stretching sheet in a micropolar fluid. *International Scholarly Research Notices*, 2012: 795814.
- Reddy, M. G., Padma, P., & Shankar, B. (2015). Effects of viscous dissipation and heat source on unsteady MHD flow over a stretching sheet. *Ain Shams Engineering Journal*, 6(4): 1195-1201.
- Reddy, P. B. A. (2016). Magnetohydrodynamic flow of a Casson fluid over an exponentially inclined permeable stretching surface with thermal radiation and chemical reaction. *Ain Shams Engineering Journal*, 7(2): 593-602.
- Rehman, K. U., Malik, M. Y., Khan, W. A., Khan, I., & Alharbi, S. O. (2019). Numerical solution of non-Newtonian fluid flow due to rotatory rigid disk. *Symmetry*, 11(5): 699.
- Revathi, G., Sajja, V. S., Babu, M. J., Raju, C. S. K., Shehzad, S. A., & Bapanayya, C. (2021). Entropy optimization in hybrid radiative nanofluid (CH 3 OH+ SiO 2+ Al 2 O 3) flow by a curved stretching sheet with cross-diffusion effects. *Applied Nanoscience*, 1-15.
- Rghif, Y., Zeghmati, B., & Bahraoui, F. (2020). Soret and Dufour effects on thermal storage and storage efficiency of a salt gradient solar pond. 5th International Conference on Renewable Energies for Developing Countries, IEEE, 1-6.
- Roşca, N. C., Roşca, A. V., & Pop, I. (2016). Lie group symmetry method for MHD double-diffusive convection from a permeable vertical stretching/shrinking sheet. *Computers & Mathematics with Applications*, 71(8): 1679-1693.
- Rouse, H., & Ince, S. (1957). *History of Hydraulics. Iowa City*, Iowa Institute of Hydraulic Research, State University of Iowa.
- Rowley, R. L., & Horne, F. H. (1978). The Dufour effect. II. Experimental confirmation of the Onsager heat–mass reciprocal relation for a binary liquid mixture. *The Journal of Chemical Physics*, 68(1): 325-326.
- Roy, N. C., Saha, L. K., & Sheikholeslami, M. (2020). Heat transfer of a hybrid nanofluid past a circular cylinder in the presence of thermal radiation and viscous dissipation. AIP Advances, 10(9): 095208.
- Rudramoorthy, R. & Mayilsamy, K. (2006). *Heat transfer theory and problems*. Pearson Education, India.
- Sadiq, M. A., & Hayat, T. (2016). Darcy–Forchheimer flow of magneto Maxwell liquid bounded by convectively heated sheet. *Results in Physics*, 6: 884-890.
- Sakiadis, B. C. (1961) Boundary layer behaviour on continuous solid surfaces: I. The boundary layer equations for two-dimensional and axisymmetric flows. *AIChE J*, 7:26–28.
- Salleh, S. N. A., Bachok, N., Arifin, N. M., Ali, F. M., & Pop, I. (2018). Magnetohydrodynamics flow past a moving vertical thin needle in a nanofluid with stability analysis. *Energies*, 11(12): 3297.

- Saranya, S., Al-Mdallal, Q. M., & Javed, S. (2021). Shifted Legendre Collocation Method for the Solution of Unsteady Viscous-Ohmic Dissipative Hybrid Ferrofluid Flow over a Cylinder. *Nanomaterials*, 11(6): 1512.
- Schlichting. H. (1979). Boundary Layer Theory. New York: McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc.
- Schmitt, R. W. (1994). Double diffusion in oceanography. Annual Review of Fluid Mechanics, 26(1): 255-285.
- Shampine, L. F., Kierzenka, J., & Reichelt, M. W. (2000). Solving boundary value problems for ordinary differential equations in MATLAB with bvp4c. *Tutorial notes*, 1-27.
- Sharada, K. (2015). MHD mixed convection flow of a Casson fluid over an exponentially stretching surface with the effects of soret, dufour, thermal radiation and chemical reaction. *World Journal of Mechanics*, 5(09): 165.
- Shateyi, S. (2013). A new numerical approach to MHD flow of a Maxwell fluid past a vertical stretching sheet in the presence of thermophoresis and chemical reaction. *Boundary Value Problems*, 2013(1): 1-14.
- Shivakumara, I. S., & Kumar, S. B. N. (2014). Linear and weakly nonlinear triple diffusive convection in a couple stress fluid layer. *International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer*, 68: 542-553.
- Shoaib, M., Raja, M. A. Z., Sabir, M. T., Awais, M., Islam, S., Shah, Z., & Kumam, P. (2021). Numerical analysis of 3-D MHD hybrid nanofluid over a rotational disk in presence of thermal radiation with Joule heating and viscous dissipation effects using Lobatto IIIA technique. *Alexandria Engineering Journal*, 60(4): 3605-3619.
- Siegel, R. & Howell, J. R. (1992). *Thermal radiation heat transfer*, Hemisphere Pub. Corp., Washington DC.
- Singh, R., Bishnoi, J., & Tyagi, V. K. (2020). Triple diffusive convection with Soret– Dufour effects in a Maxwell nanofluid saturated in a Darcy porous medium. SN Applied Sciences, 2(4): 1-26.
- Singh, V., & Agarwal, S. (2014). MHD flow and heat transfer for Maxwell fluid over an exponentially stretching sheet with variable thermal conductivity in porous medium. *Thermal Science*, 18(2): 599-615.
- Soward, A. M. (2002). An Introduction to Magnetohydrodynamics. *Journal of Fluid Mechanics*. 450: 408-410.
- Sparrow, E. M., Eichhorn, R., & Gregg, J. L. (1959). Combined forced and free convection in a boundary layer flow. *The Physics of Fluids*, 2(3): 319-328.
- Sravanthi, C. S. (2016). Homotopy analysis solution of MHD slip flow past an exponentially stretching inclined sheet with Soret-Dufour effects. *Journal of the Nigerian Mathematical Society*, 35(1): 208-226.

- Sravanthi, C. S., & Gorla, R. S. R. (2018). Effects of heat source/sink and chemical reaction on MHD Maxwell nanofluid flow over a convectively heated exponentially stretching sheet using homotopy analysis method. *International Journal of Applied Mechanics and Engineering*, 23(1):137-159.
- Sreenivasulu, P., & Reddy, N. B. (2012a). Soret and Dufour effects on boundary layer flow past an exponential stretching sheet with thermal radiation and viscous dissipation. *Applied Mathematics*, 51: 10809-10816.
- Sreenivasulu, P., & Reddy, N. B. (2012b). Thermo-diffusion and diffusion-thermo effects on MHD boundary layer flow past an exponential stretching sheet with thermal radiation and viscous dissipation. *Advances in Applied Science Research*, 3(6): 3890-3901.
- Srinivasacharya, D., & RamReddy, C. (2011). Soret and Dufour effects on mixed convection from an exponentially stretching surface. *International Journal of Nonlinear Science*, 12(1): 60-68.
- Srinivasacharya, D., Mallikarjuna, B., & Bhuvanavijaya, R. (2015). Soret and Dufour effects on mixed convection along a vertical wavy surface in a porous medium with variable properties. *Ain Shams Engineering Journal*, 6(2): 553-564.
- Steffe, J. F., & Ofoli, R. Y. (1989). Food Engineering Problems in Rheology and Non-Newtonian Fluid Mechanics. Food Properties and Computer-Aided Engineering of Food Processing Systems Springer, Dordrecht, 313-316.
- Stern, M. E. (1960). The "salt-fountain" and thermohaline convection. *Tellus*, 12(2): 172-175.
- Suresh, S., Venkitaraj, K. P., Selvakumar, P., & Chandrasekar, M. (2012). Effect of Al2O3–Cu/water hybrid nanofluid in heat transfer. *Experimental Thermal and Fluid Science*, 38: 54-60.
- Takhar, H. S., Chamkha, A. J., & Nath, G. (2001). Unsteady three-dimensional MHDboundary-layer flow due to the impulsive motion of a stretching surface. *Acta Mechanica*, 146(1): 59-71.
- Tan, W., & Masuoka, T. (2007). Stability analysis of a Maxwell fluid in a porous medium heated from below. *Physics Letters A*, 360(3): 454-460.
- Thompson, A. C. (2013). Basic hydrodynamics, *Potential flow fundamentals* (pp. 11). Elsevier.
- Tokaty, G. A. (1971). *History and Philosophy of Fluid Mechanics*. New York: Dover Publications.
- Tufail, M. N., Saleem, M., & Chaudhry, Q. A. (2021). An analysis of Maxwell fluid through a shrinking sheet with thermal slip effect: a Lie group approach. *Indian Journal of Physics*, 95(4): 725-731.
- Turner, J. S. (1974). Double-diffusive phenomena. Annual Review of Fluid Mechanics, 6(1): 37-54.

- Ullah, I., Khan, I., & Shafie, S. (2017). Soret and Dufour effects on unsteady mixed convection slip flow of Casson fluid over a nonlinearly stretching sheet with convective boundary condition. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1): 1-19.
- Venkateswarlu, B., & Satya Narayana, P. V. (2021). Cu-Al2O3/H2O hybrid nanofluid flow past a porous stretching sheet due to temperatue-dependent viscosity and viscous dissipation. *Heat Transfer*, 50(1): 432-449.
- Vrentas, J. S., & Duda, J. L. (1973). Flow of a Newtonian fluid through a sudden contraction. Applied Scientific Research, 28(1): 241-260.
- Waini, I., Ishak, A., & Pop, I. (2019a). Hybrid nanofluid flow and heat transfer past a permeable stretching/shrinking surface with a convective boundary condition. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 1366(1): 012022. IOP Publishing.
- Waini, I., Ishak, A., & Pop, I. (2019b). Hybrid nanofluid flow and heat transfer over a nonlinear permeable stretching/shrinking surface. *International Journal of Numerical Methods for Heat & Fluid Flow*, 29(9).
- Waini, I., Ishak, A., & Pop, I. (2020). Mixed convection flow over an exponentially stretching/shrinking vertical surface in a hybrid nanofluid. *Alexandria Engineering Journal*, 59(3): 1881-1891.
- Weidman, P. D., Kubitschek, D. G., & Davis, A. M. J. (2006). The effect of transpiration on self-similar boundary layer flow over moving surfaces. *International Journal* of Engineering Science, 44(11-12): 730-737.
- Xie, C., Lv, W., & Wang, M. (2018). Shear-thinning or shear-thickening fluid for better EOR?-A direct pore-scale study. *Journal of Petroleum Science and Engineering*, 161: 683-691.
- Yahaya, R. I., Arifin, N. M., & Isa, S. S. P. M. (2018). Stability analysis on magnetohydrodynamic flow of casson fluid over a shrinking sheet with homogeneous-heterogeneous reactions. *Entropy*, 20(9): 652.
- Yashkun, U., Kamal, F., Zaimi, K., Bakar, N. A. A., & Saidin, N. A. (2020). Stability Analysis on Stagnation-Point Flow and Heat Transfer towards a Permeable Stretching/Shrinking Sheet with Heat Source in a Casson Fluid. CFD Letters, 12(6): 1-15.
- Zainal, N. A., Nazar, R., Naganthran, K., & Pop, I. (2021). Viscous dissipation and MHD hybrid nanofluid flow towards an exponentially stretching/shrinking surface. *Neural Computing and Applications*, 1-11.
- Zohuri, B. (2017). Compressible Flow. In Thermal-Hydraulic Analysis of Nuclear Reactors. *Springer, Cham.* 279-305.
- Zufar, M., Gunnasegaran, P., Kumar, H. M., & Ng, K. C. (2020). Numerical and experimental investigations of hybrid nanofluids on pulsating heat pipe performance. *International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer*, 146: 118887.